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JOINT HEARING ON H.R. 3559

THURSDAY, DECEMBER 5, 1985

House OF REPRESENTATIVES, SUBCOMMITTEE ON CENSUS
AND POPULATION, AND SUBCOMMITTEE ON COMPENSA-
TION AND EnmpLOYER BEnEFRTS, COMMITTEE ON PosT
Orrice AND CIviL SERVICE,

Washington, DC.

The subcommittees met, pursuant to call, at 9:35 am., in room
311, Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Mary Rose Oakar (chair
of the Subcommittee on Compensation and Employee Benefits) pre-

siding.

Ms. OAXAR. The subcommittees will come to order.

It is a pleasure to have this hearing this morning and to be co-
chairing it with Congressman Bob Garcia, chairman of the Subcom-
mittee on Census and Populatior. Congressman Garcia should be
commended for initiating this hearing. Co: man Garcia and I
will work toward swift consideration of H.R. 3559 during the
second session of this Congrees.

I would like to, in the interest of time, submit my entire state-
ment for the record and now call upon my distinguished chairman
of the Census Subcommittee, Garcia.

[The statement of Ms. Oakar follows:]

OPENING STATEMENT OF CONGRESSWOMAN MARY Re3E OAxAR

Before ing a few brief remarks about H.R. 85659, I would like to thank Con-
gressman Bob Garci chairman of the Subcommittee on Census and Population, for
initiating today’s i ngressman Garcia and I will work toward swift

. Both Co
consideration of H.R. m:hemdluion of this Congress.

In September, 1983, the ident signed into law a bill authorizing the formation
of a Commission on the Bicentennial of the United Staies Constitution. Public Law
98-101 rtavldel for a 23-member panel to plan celebration activities on September
17, 1987, to honor the 200th anniversary of the Constitutional Convention: a gather-
ing which charted our system of Government that has stood as a beacon of democra-
cy for nearly 2 centuries.

ite enactment of the tion in 19838, the commissioners were appointed
only monthlm.l 16, 1985. The inordinate delay in making the appoint-
ments created su tial cial and organizational lems for the commission-
;n, as they attempted to plan the historic celebration which will begin in lees than

.R. 8569, the bill or subcommittees are considering today, was introduced b
Congresswoman Lindy oflnuhianaandCongre-mnlshﬂlg&.Crmeof 8
nois. Both Congresswoman and Congressman Crane are members on the bi-

lems caused E; the delay in establishing the commission. H.R. 8559 would amend

the charter of the Com!:z’mion on the Bicentennial of the United States Constitution

(Public Law 98-101) by authorising the Commission to license use of their official

emblem, lifting the cap on the number of publicly paid staff, exempting privately

paid staff from civil service regulations, raising the ceiling on individual and corpo-
1)
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rate donations, and extending the life of the Commission from 1989 to 1991, the an-
niversary of the ratification of the Bill of Rights.

Today, we B‘;ﬂ.lu m:ewmﬁmm mm the sponsor of Btg:p Hounhlbnlghy(kn
gresswoman any . isa re-
spected member of this body and has served on other fine commemorative commis-
sions. Congressman Crane has also served this Congress well. I am certain that Con-
gresswoman Boggs and Congressman Crane wili represent our Nation well in plan-
ning the Bicentennial Celebration for the Constitution. Mr. Mark Cannon, di-
rector of the Commission on the Bicentennial of the United States Constitution; and
Dr. Sheila Mann, director of Project 87 will also be appearing today.

I look forward to today’s testimony and thank the witnesses for appearing
before us. As 1 stated at the cuteet my remarks, Congressman Garcia and I are
very interested in assisting the Commission to make certain that the Bicentennial
Celebration of our Constitution reflects the spirit and national accomplishments
that have flowed from this great document.

Mr. Garcia. Thank you, Madam Chair.

I will enter my statement in the record. Yesterday, we had an
extensive meeting with some of the members of the Commission
and its staff. I think we covered a great deal of ground. So for the
sake of brevity, I will submit my testimony for the record.

(The statement of Mr. Garcia follows:]

OrxNiNG StaTEMENT OF HON. RoBERT GARCIA

Good morming and welcome to our hearing on H.R. 3569, a bill to amend the act
establishing the Commission on the Bicentennial of the United States Constitution.
(Jo%tb'uhuﬁnghdayiﬂ my colleague Rose Oakar, Chairwoman of
the ittee on Compensation and Employee ts, who has provided us
with her support and assistance.)

Anyoumwellawm,thaCommiuionmmaudwphnmddimtthocom-
men:or;_hon ofhthe Bieenmdtenmnl' of the Unihttllw S“Cozmmo M&'ﬁf’ With the involve-
men private groups organizations, isgion will promote activities
that will lead to a wider awareness, understanding, and appreciation of our consti-
tutional heritage. The Commimion will also work with the Congrees, Federal agen-
dm%w&mmmmﬁonmdmﬂmmwmw
cel ons.

b .

planning of the Bicentennial celebration. The Commission less than 2 months to

prepare for the commemoration of Virgiria's call in Jan 1786 for the Annapolis

convention. By making allowances for adequate funding and personnel, the proposed
to diminish these constraintas.

Constitution and of the essential role which it plays in our unique experience as a
self-government Nation.

I would like to add one final comment. Qur Constitution is universally distin-
guished by its inherentﬂexibﬂity.byiuahilitytonactmd ru&ndwthediveni
of interests and needs of our citizens. Thus, I would hope that forthcoming cele-
brations would reflect the egalitarian nature of our constitutional heritage, reaching
out towards each and every individual in this nation.

Nowlwmﬂdliketoextondapemmlweleomew(!ongmwmml.indybo&
who introduced H.R. 35669, and to Philip M. Crane, a member of
Bicentennial Commission. I would also like to extend my thanks to those of you who
have expressed an interest in this hearing today.

Ms. OAxAR. Let me recognize our distinguished minority mem-

Is.

Mr. Myers. Thank you, Madam Chair, and Chairman Bob. We
appreciate very much you calling this meeting today as we ap-

proach the 200th anniversary of our great country, the celebration
of the Bicentennial, it is most appropriate that we do something

Q 6
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out of the ordinary to celebrate this time, so I am pleased that you
are having this Commission hearing ioday. Thank you.

Ms. OAxAR. Thank you.

Congressman Hansen.

Mr. HanseN. Thank you, Madam Chair.

Let me just say very briefly, if I may, I appreciate our colleagues
being with us and on the second panel I notice that Dr. Mark
Cannon is going to be here. He served in this body for 5 years as
administrative assistant to my distinguished predecessor, Congress-
man Henry Aldous Dixon. Dr. Dixon has served as president of
Utah State University and Weber State College, and he is one of
the leading citizens of my State.

Dr. Cannon has served as the University Department chairman
in Political Science, as director of the Institute of Public Adminis-
tration, New York city, and administrative assistant to the Chief
Justice. He has published numerous books and articles pertaining
to Government policy and administration. His most recent book is
used from the bench, The Judiciary and the Constitutional Politics.
He brings a rich background to the position of the staff director of
the Commission of the Bicentennial of the United States Constitu-
tion,

I appreciate having Dr. Cannon with us as well as the others
who will be on these panels today. Thank you.

Ms. Oaxag. Thank you very much.

Our first witnesses are our own appointees to the Commission,
Congresswoman Lindy Boggs and Congressman Phil Crane. With
all due respect to Mr. Crane, who represents my sister and her
family, in Palatine, IL, I did want Lindy to know publicly that Con-
gresswoman Boggs has such a way about her when she asks the
committee for something 1 think my distingnished chairman and I
just can’t refuse her. So it is a pleasure to Lave both of you here.

Congresswoman Boggs, would you like to begin?

STATEMENT OF HON. LINDY BOGGS, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF LOUISIANA

Mrs. Bogas. Thank you very much, Madam Chair. I think I
should quit while I am winning.

Thank you very, very much. We really appreciate the commit-
tee’s willingness to schedule these joint hearings on our legislation
this morning. Because of the nature of the legislation, timely
action by the House of Representatives is essential.

I am joined by colleagues from the House and Senate who serve
on the Commission, on the Bicentennial of the United States Con-
stitution, and appearing on behalf of legislation to amend the Com-
mission’s charter. Representative Crane and I have jointly spon-
sored H.R. 3559. Senators Thurmond, Stevens, Kennedy, and H' *ch
have sponsored a companion bill, 8. 1779.

The Commission on the Bicentennial of the United States Consti-
tution was established in September 1983 by Public Law 98-101.
The 200th anniversary of the approval of the Constitution by dele-
gates attending the Constitutional Convention in Philadelphia will
occur on September 17, 1987, just really a few months away.




4

The full complement of the Commission’s 23 members has now
been appointed. I would like to submit a listing of the Commis-
sion’s members for the record, if I may. As you can see, the Com-
missioners represent a very broad selection of elected officials,
members of the Judiciary, scholars and private citizens, all of
whom bring special qualifications and talents to the Commission.

Ms. Oaxar. Without objection, so ordered.

[The list follows:]




updated: September 6, 1985

LIST OF MEMBERS APPOINTED TO THE
PRESIDENT'S COMMISSION ON THE BICENTENNIAL OF THE CONSTITUTION
Appointed June 25, 1985

Honorable warren E. Burger
Chairman

Chief Justice of the United States
Supreme Court of the United States
Washington, D.C. 20543

.Prederick K. Biebel

Executive Vice President and Treasurer
The International Cooperation Fund
Suite 600

601 Indiana Avenue, N.W,

Washington, D.C. 20004

Honorable Lindy Boggs

U.S. House of Representatives

2353 Rayburn House Office Bldg,
. ‘'=c%om, D.C. 20515

hwwuiable Herbert Brownell
Lord, Day, and Lord

25 Broadway

New York, New York 10004

Dr. Lynne V, Cheney
Senior Bditor
Washingtonian Magazine
1828 L Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20036

Honorable Philip M. Crane

U.S. House of Representatives

1035 Longworth House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Honorable william J. Green

Wolf, Block, Schorr and Solis-Cohen
Packard Building, 1lZch Floor

15th and Chestnrt Streets
Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19102

ERIC J
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LIST OF MEMBERS APPOINTED TO THE
PRESIDENT'S COMMISSION ON THE BICENTENNIAL OF THE CONSTITUTION
- Appointed Jun< 25, 1985

Reverend E.V. Hill

Mount %ion Missionary
Baptist Church

1300 Bast S0th St.

Los Angeles, A 90011

Honorable Cornelia G. Kennedy
U.8. Caircuit Judge

Sixth Circuit

744 United States Courthouse
Detroit, Michigan 48226

Honorable Edward M, Kennedy
U.8. Senate

113 Senate Russell Cifice Bldg.
Washington, D.C. 20510

Harry McKinley Lightsey, Jr.

University of South Carolina Law Center
Corner Green and South Main Street
Columbia, Scuth Carolina 29208

William Lucas

Wayne County Executive

2 Woodward Ave., Suite 728
City County Bldg.

Detroit, Michigan 48226

Edward Pierpont Morgan
Welch & Morgan .

300 Parragut Building
900 17th Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20006

Betty Southard Murphy

Baker and Hostetler

1050 Connecticut Ave., N.W.
Washington Square, Suite 1100
Washington, DC 20036

Thomas H, O'Connor

Department of History

Hovey House

Boston College

140 Commonwealth Avenue

.Chestnut Hill, Massachusetts 02167

Phyllis Schlafly
President

Eagle Porum

68 Pairmount

Alton, Illinois 62002
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LIST OF MPFMBERS APPOINTED TO THE
PAESIDENT'S COMMISSION ON THE BICENTENNIAL OF THE CONSTITUTION
Appointed June 25, 1985

Bernard 8, Siegan

Professor of Law

University of San Diego

8an Diego, California 92110

Honorable Theodore Fult n Stevens
U.8. Seanate

$28 Senate Hart Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Mr. Obert C. Tanner
1930 South State St-eet
Sslt Lake City, Utan 84115

Honorable Strom Thurmond
218 Senate Russell Oilfice Bldg.
Washington, D.C. 20510

Ronald H, Walker

Managing Director and Partner
Korn/Perry International
Suite 301

1825 K Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20006

Honorable Cha.les B. Wiggins
Post Office Box 547

Rm. 306

San Francisco, California 94101

Charles Alan Wright

Professor of Law

University of Texas Law School
4117 Townes Hall

727 East 26th Street

Austin, T2xas 78705

O
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Mrs. BoGas. Thank you.

The Commission’s headquarters have been established at 734
Jackson Place on Lafayette Park. A small staff, with Dr. Mark
Cannon as director, has begun the aIn‘ocess of organizing and initiat-
ing the details of the Constitutional Bicentennial observance.

o date, the Commission has held five meetings, all of which
have been well attended. From wwhat I have vbserved, each Com-
missioner has great res and affection for the document we call
our Constitution, end for the hopes, aspirations and traditions of
freedom that it represents.

If the enthusiasm and dedication of my fellow Commissioners are
any indicstion, the events associated with the Bicentennial will be
enlightening and long remembered.

I would like to submit for the record a copy of the Commis-
sion’s first report to the Congress and to the President. The report
was submi on September 17, the 198th anniversary of the pro-
mulgation of the Constitution.!

One of the real concerns expressed by members of the Commis-
sion and other parties interested in the upcoming Bicentenniai is a
lask of time remaining to prepare properly for the events of the
next several years. Because the initial members of the Commission
were not appointed until July 16, the Commission is somewhat
behind the optimum schedule for planning and coordination.

In recognition of the constraints imposed by time on the man-
date to “‘promote and coordinate activities to commemorate the Bi-
centennial of the Constitution,” the Commission has requested that
Congress modi{i its charter, Public Law 98-101. Th;egmngas rec-
ommended by the Commission are contained in this legislation. Es-
sentially they include:

. L. The authority for the Commission to control the use of the offi-
cial emblem of the Bicentennial and to license its use by the public;

2. Removal of the limitation on the number of Commission staff
who may be compensated through appropriated funds;

3. Exemption from civil service regulations of Commission staff
paid from privately donated funds; and

4. Raising the ceiling on the amount an individual can contribute
to the Commission to $250,000 per annum and on the amount a
corporation, partnership, or other business organization can con-
tribute to $1 million per annum.

In addition, this legislation includes a provision to extend the life
of the Commission from 1989, the anniversary of the ratification of
the Constitution and the establishment of the Federal Government,
until 1991, the anniversary of the ratification of the first 10 amend-
ments to the Constitution—our Bill of Rights.

Separate legislation, H.R. 3415, has been introduced to authorize
the production of coins and medals by the 'I'reasulz to commemo-
rate historic events associated with the drafting and ratification of
the Constitution. Proceeds from the sale of these items will assist
in funding some of the Commission’s activities.

Madam and Mr. Chairman, and other members of the committee,
I served as a member of the American Revolution Bicentennial Ad-
ministration from 1974 until 1977. From my experience as an
active participant in the commemoration of the American Revolu-
tion Bicentennial, I can bring a certain appreciation of the chal-

'Retained in official files.
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lenge facing this Commission in discharging its responsibilities to
“promote and coordinate activities to commemorate the Bicenten-
nial of the Constitution.”

For example, the original agency charged with preparing for the
celebrations of 1976 was the American Revolution Bicentennial
Commission. Ii. was established in 1966, fully 10 years prior to the
celebration of our independence. While there were problems with
the origina! agency, which resultad in its reorganization as the
American Revolution Bicentennial Authority [ARBA], there was
sufficient time tor planning for the anniversary of our independ-
ence, one of the best patriotic celebrations in our history. Unfortu-
nately, the Commission on the Biceatennial of the Constitution was
not fully appointed until this summer. There really is not a great
deal of time to accomplish our mission.

Another example of the constraints facing this Commission is
funding. The two agencies charged with the responsibility for tha
1976 celebration received more than $561 million in appropriated
fun'is. Arother $50 million was appropriated by Co to other
agencies for Bicentennial activities in 1975 and 1976 alone.

In contrast, our fiscal year 1985 supplemental, Public Law 99-88,
appropriated $330,000 to the Commiegion and the fiscal year 1986
Commerce, Justice, State and the Judici appropriations bill,
HR. 2965, contains another $775,000 for the Commission.

In short, the 1976 comrniemoration was 10 years in the planning
:ind was supported by more than $100 million in Federal appropria-

ons.

This Commission has just 2 short years to promote and coordi-
nate the commemoration of the Nation’s founding charter, with a
fairly lean budget to accomplish its objective=. The changes recom-
mended by the Commission, raising the limit on nongovernmental
contributions, authorizing the minting of medsals and coins, and
rermitﬁngbethe licensing of the celebration’s official emblem or

, will better enable the Commission to successfuily execute its
rl'gssgonsibilities in the short time remaining until September 17,

There is much to be done, but little time in which to accomplish
what needs to be done. I believe very strongly that these changes
in the Commission’s charter are reasonable and will enable the
Commission to plan and coordinate a celebration worthy of the
Constitution. Swift action on this legislation is essential and that is
why I am so very grateful to you for holding this joint hearing and
for being willing to accelerate the passege of the legislation.

Thank you very much.

Ms. OAxAR. Thank you, Congresswoman.

c Now we would like to hear from our colleague, Congressman
rane.

STATEMENT OF HON. PHILIP M. CRANE, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ILLINOIS
Mr. CRaNE. Thank you, Madam Chair, Mr. Chairman, and distin-
guished members of the subcommittee.
I think Lindy has pretty well summarized our presentation. So I
would ask unanimous consent that mine be included in the record.

Q- 13
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Ms. OAxAR. Without objection.

Mr. CranE. I would just like to touch on a couple of points that I
think are probably significant and may be of interest or concern to
the subcommittees.

Back in 1983, I introduced the first legislation to create a Bicen-
tennial Commisgion. My interest stems from my own background
which was teaching U.S. history before I came here. What always
struck me was that virtually anyone can cause a revolution; what
you do with your revolution is infinitely more significant. For this
reason, | think this occasion, namely the Bicentennial of the ratifi-
cation of our Constitution, while le¢ flamboyant than the Procla-
mation of Independence in 1776, i'. many respects is vastly more

ignificant even than what took place on the 4th of July in 1776.

e legislation, as Lindy indicated, involves a very modest
amount of appropriated funds in contrast to what was appropristed
for the Bicentennial of our independence. We are not &hng mil-
lions, but we do feel that the limits on private contributions ought
to be raised, and corporate contributions, because of the reliance
we would rather place on the private sector for raising most of the
money. Secondly, there is a sense of urgency, that Lindy has al-
ready ‘iindicated, dictated out of the time constraints we are work-

under.

e addition of time for the duration of the Commission seemed
to all of us appropric’ because the Bill of Rights, while not a part
of that original document, in many reepects was viewed in the eyes
of the Founding Fathers as a Sart of the original document. And
during some of the ratifyi ebates, the feeling was that there
had to be the addition of those 10 amendments, basically, thou
shalt nots about what Government can not do to the people. So it
seems ap&::priate that we extend the duration of the Commission
through that time when the final 10th amendment was ratified as
a part of that complete .

So I would appeal in of my colleagues on the Commission
to gou folks to grant us this extension and modest appropriations,
and the authority to g forward.

you so much for giving us the opportunity to plead our
case.
[The statement of Mr. Crane follows:)

STATEMENT or HoN. PuiLir M. CraNe

Mr. Chairman, Madam Chairman, and distinguished Members of the Subcommit-
tees, it is indeed a pleasure to have the opportunity to testify before this joint Sub-
committee on H.R. 3669, leﬁillntion to amend the Act establishing the Commission
on the Bicentennial of the U.S. Constitution. Re ntative B and I have joint-
ly introduced this legislation on behalf of the (gmminsxon, on which we have both

been aggmted to seirve.

In 1983, 1 introduced the original House legialation to create a Commission on the
Bicentennial of the U.S. Constitution. The purpose of the Commission, as described
in Section 8 of Public Law 98-101, is to “promote and coordinate activities to com-
memorate the bicentennial of the Constitution.” The Commission hopes that it will
be able to stimulate thousands of o tions at the grass roots level to educate
the public on the Constitution and unique aspects of this document wiuch en-
sures freedom under law. In light of the fact that it has taken two years for the
President to appoint the Commission, it is imperative that the amending legislation
migfpmapt attention 80 that the Commission can fully ur jertake the enormous

ore it.

14




11

The challenge facing this Commission perhaps is best illustrated by compering it
to the American Revolutionary Bicentennial Administration (ARBA), after which
our Commission is modeled. A was formed in 1955 to plan the celebration of
the 200th anniversary of the Declaration of Independence. It had ten years to orga-
nize and raise private funds, and enjl:red more than $118 million in appropriated
funds. Incontrast, with the bicentennial of the U.S. Constitution leas than two years
away. fiscal year 1985 appropriations cnly amounted to $331,000. For fiscal 1986, an
amended appropriation 3755.000 has been requested for the Commission.

Due to ortage of time and the modest initial supxorting approppriations,
the Commission has respectfully asked that the original Act that established the
Commission on the Bicentennial of the Constitution be amended to clarify the
status of emstl:“ou of the Commission, to remove the limitation on the number of
Commission who may be compensated through appropriated funds, and to raise
the limits on private vontributions.

The bill also contains a provision that would extend the life of the Commission

.m 1989 to 1991. The purpose is not just to extend the life of the Commission, but
t commemo.ate the entire ratifying process of the original document. Although by
1789, the Constitution was ratified by all the original states except Rhode Island, it
was done 80 with the caveat that a bill or rights would be added si:ortly thereafter.
The Bill of Rights to the U.S. Constitution was not ratified by the requisite number
of states until 1791, For this reason, I believe that it is fitting to extend the life of
the Commission to correspond with the entire bicentennial celebration of our origi-
nal Constitution. The Bill of Rights was an in part of the concept of the U.S.
Constitution and deserves recognition by this Commission and the people of the
United States.

In closing, it should be remembered that while our nation may be one of the
younger nations in the world, it has the oldest, relatively un form of gov-
ernment ia the entire world. The U.S. Constitution is considered such an act of
genius that it is the most frequently used consitutional model for developing and
restructu countries. Almost 200 years ago the framers of our Constitution fash-
ioned 2 nearly perfect instrument of government, one that has demonstrated the re-
markable capeacity to adapt to a chﬂm world. The Commission on the Bicenten-
nial of the tution of the United States desperately needs the support of the
99th Congress to ensure that proper recognition and tribute is paid to this truly
great achievement.

Ms. OAKAR. Thank you very much, Congressman.

Mr. Gagrcia. To both of my colleagues I would like to say once
again that we had a fairly extensive meeting yesterday, and that
for the most part we have stated very clearly that we would like to
help you in whatever way we can.

This extension is new to me, though. I don’t think that it was
brought up in any conversation with the Commission members and
staff. I have no problems with it, and I think that we will try and
expedite this process. As a matter of fact, I just leaned over to
counsel and asked if we could get it passed this year. I don’t know
if we can because the full committee might not be getting together
between now and the end of the year. But if they should get togeth-
er, we will try and push it through as quickly as possible.

Ms. OAKAR. 'l‘hani

you.

Mr. Myers.

Mr. Myers. Thank you, Madam Chair.

I join my colleagues in welcoming our two colleagues here. Lind
and I served on Appropriations together for a number of years. It
is always a pleasant experience to share with Lindy our responsi-
bilities in the appropriations process.

Madam Chair, ﬁm spoke of iour family association with Con-

man Crane. Mine goes back much further than that. I have
own Phil, his brother, and his family ever since—I am a little bit
older than he—for a number of years. His family are all constitu-
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ents of mine. In fact, his brother was so close to him he ran against
me back 20 years ago. [Lau‘fh;er.]
haAnd the whole family did it. rey are a big family, I will tell you
that.
Ms. OAkAR. How are they doing now? Are they supporting you?
Mr. Myers. Yes. His father still comes to all the political meet-
ings—and his family.
e are pleased to have both of you here and it is always good to

see l~Iou, Phil.
r. CRANE. Thank you.

Ms. OAxARr. Mr. Hansen.

Mr. HanseN. Thank you, Madam Chairman. I have no comment.
Thank you for your excellent remarks. I appreciate what they have
said and support what we are trying to accomplish here. Thank
you.

M;. OAxAR. Thank yon very much. A pleasure to have both of
you here.

Mrs. Bogas. Thark you very much.

Mr. CranE. Thauk you again, Madam Cheir.

One thing I might add in parting, is Chief Justice Burger made
an observation that I think is probably the significant one with
regard to what we are trying to do. He said, we have a unique op-
ffortunity historically to provide for a major national civics lesson.

we can accomplish that, that wiil be a remarkable achievement,
and I think one that will be to the Lenefit of all of us.

Ms. OaxaAR. Thank you.

Mr. Myers. Madam Chair—when you are speaking about that—

if I mag be

Ms. OAKAR. Sure.

Mr. Myegs. I don’t know how far or how much work your Com-
mission has done. I apoloﬂze for not already knowing. But it is one
thing to put on a show, which I kird of felt the Fourth of July cele-
bration 2 years ago was kind of a—was it 2 Years ago? More than
that. Several years ago. Nine years ago, hasn't it? It seems like just
a couple of years ago.

%r. ﬁmnn I'I‘ime ﬂg:sdwhen you are having a good ti[II:e, John].

r. MyERs. I must rinking the wrong stuff, then. [Laughter.

And that particular show, I felt like it was a show—that the
American people really didn’t get invoived enough. Now, I hope that
your Commission can be able -~ involve the people, because I think
really this is a country of people. Tke peoaﬂle are really the strength
behind the country. I am not going to make a patriotic s h here,
but if somehow you can get the people all involved in this celebra-
tion, I think it would be so important. I don’t know how you would do
that. That’s the reason we have a Commission. But I hope you folks
can get the people really involved—to live part of this great celebra-
tion

We have a fragile system. It has survived 200 years, and that in
itself is something that really the peogle ought to be mnst apprecia-
tive. We all are, and we survive on a daily basis here.

Mrs. Bogas. Will the gentleman yield to me?

Mr. MyErs. Sure,

Mrs. Boggs. The Fourth of July in 1976 was just out of the cul-
mination of a lot of joyuus celebration and remembrance, and a lot

Q
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of hoopla, for the bursting forth of a revolution. Of course, a great
many other activities occurred as well.

The Commission has the feeling that this obsgruance should be a
“cerebration” as well as a celebration, and that is why there is so
much emphasis being placed on education. We woul! like to get
the study, and the meaning, and the beauty of the Constitution
into every classroom in America. So thank you very much for your
comment.

Mr. Myzrs. Thank you for your comments.

Ms. Oaxar. Thank you very much. A pleasure to have you here.

Mr. Crank. Thank you.

Mrs. Bouags. Thank you.

Ms. OAxAR. The statement of Senator Strom Thurmond will be
placed in the record at this point.

[The statement follows:}

SratEMenT or HoN. STROM THURMOND

Madame Chairman, I regret that my duties in the Senate prevent.] me from ac-
cepting your invitation to testify before today’s joint hearirﬁ of the House Subcom-
mittee on Compensation and Employee Benefits and the House Subcommittee on
Census and Population. I a g;edate the opportunity to submit testimony to your
subcommittees in support of H.R. 3559, legislation relating to the functions o the
Commission on the Bicentennial of the United States Constitution.

As the disti ed members of your Subcommittees are aware, in 1983, Con-
gress ized the importance of the 200th birthday of our Nation’s great Consti-
tution. It did so by authorizing, in Pubiic Law 98-101, the establishment of the Com-
mission on the Bicentennial of the United States Constitution. The purpose of the
Commission is to coordinate and encourage the celebration of the Bicentennial.

Unfortunately, the Commission was not assembled as early as anticipa.ed by Con-
m was able to meet for the first time only about 4 months ago. Madame

i 1, it is now less than 2 years until »e celebrate the Bicentennial. As one
who is privi to be a member of the Bicentennial Commission, I em aware of the
enormous which lies ahead of the Commission in its effort to ensure that the
Bicentennial will be a meaningful ¢nd successful national experience.

At the first and neon(t’m of the Commission, several proposed changes to
Public Law 98-101 were di and endorsed by the membership. These changes
would enable the Commission to more quickly and more ably prepare for the Bicen-
tennial. ‘The legislatior * sing considered by your committees toda;. H.R. 3669, con-
tains most of those chusyges. legislation is very similar to S. 179, which I have
introduced in the Senate, along with Sem:lum Kennedy, Stevens, and Hatch.

Themﬂ'lorgovidom of both bills would:
Allow the Commission to use the official embiem of the Bicentennial to raise reve-
nue for the commemoration, with penaities for its unauthorized use.

Remove the limitations on the number of Commission staff who may be compen-
sated through appropriated funds,

Exmg:t from civil service regulations Commission staff paid from privately donat-

Raise the ceiling on the amount an individual can contribute to $250,000 per
annum, and on the amount a corporation, partnership, or other business organiza-
toin can contribute to $1 million per annuin, .

H.R. 85569, but not S. 1779, proposes to extend the life of the Commission from
1989 to 1991. This pro extension was not included in the Senate bill in an
effort to limit the legislation to provisions designed to address the Commission’s im-
mediate time and mone! constraints, However, if agsroved by the House, I would
s extension of the life of the Commission until 1991,

e Chairman, I believe that the changes proposed in this legislation are im-
portant, especially given the shortness of time with which the Bicentennial Commis-
sion has to work. | hope that (E::kg:en will enact this legislation quickly to assist
gxe ti(g:l,nmillion in its effort to the Bicentennial a momentous occasion in our

ation’s history.

Ms. OAxAR. Our next panel is Dr. Mark Cannon, the staff direc-
tor of the Commission, and Dr. Sheilah Mann, who is the director

57-411 0 - 86 - 2
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of Project '87. We are delighted to have both of you. We would be
pleased to have your remarks.

What we are going to try o dc, if it is possible, is have your testi-
mony and still make the vote that we anticipate on the journal. We
don’l want you to wait for us to come back. So if you could summa-
rize your remarks, ve will put the entire statement in the record.
If we have some tirae we will ask questions of you.

So Whi don’t you begin, Dr. Cannon? You had a very nice intro-
ductiou our colleague here, so we are very aware of your fine
credentials.

STATEMENT OF MARK W. CANNON, STAFF DIRECTOR, COMMIS-
SION ON THE BICENTENNIAL OF THE UNITED STATES CONSTI-
TUTION

Mr. CannoN. Thank g:u very much, Congresswoman Oakar,

Le u;t'g;dt%h .—m'th uggestion of Co

t me j iefly comment on the s ion ngressman
Myers, which I suspect reflects all of your views. All of us who are
working on this, and many of the group are volunteers—the major-
ity of them are totally unpaid thus far because of our impecunious
situation—are deeply committed to trying to achieve a measurable
change, a significant c , in both the youth and the adults of
this Nation in terms of understanding the Constitution and what it
means. The fact is that it was the greatest leap forward in human
history in terms of personal human freedom, and in having a
system of government that could function effectively while allow-
in%guarantees of basic rights to individuals.

e are interested in the festivities, but especially in celebra-
tional activities. All of us are profoundly interested in ing this
a time for change. We are so convinced that if we can get the re-
”"?a%';dt%e’“rmb"mﬂ,“ i taking pell of high el ot
peop u ibility o ing po " high schoo en
as to their knowledge by next spring. Then we would bu doing
them either every year or at the end of the entire period, so that
we can see if in fact a vast amount of effort in terms of getting
musical presentations, dramatic presentations that students par-
ticipate in, quiz contests, essay contests, whole new sets of materi-
als for education that are now in mgroeees of being prepared—will
show that there can be a measurable impact in terms of turning
the youth around.

Now we all know the incredible statistics that have been demon-
strated by the recent NEH study, which is only one of many. Half
of the high school students don’t even know who Winston Churchill
or Joseph Stalin wero; two-thirds of them don’t know what half
century the Civil War occurred in; one-third, despite the Bicenten-
nial of the Declaration, don’t know what half century the Declara-
tion of Independence occurred in.

So we recognize this deplorable situation and we are de:ﬁdy com-
mitted, and we appreciate the expressions of support that all of you
have indicated to help us to achieve a major goal in this regard.

Now, to give you a brief report on our activities and answer the
al‘xmestlo' n: is it important to commemorate the Constitution at

is time? e we have covered this in part, it is very important
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to lm?gmze this as an expression of something critical to human
we .

Chietyyustioe Burger has said, “The Constitution is what we did
with our In%oipendenoe." We should recognize, also, that we are in
the process of celebrating three different anniversaries: the Decla-
ration, the Statue of Liberty, and the Constitution.

I think probably ever¥one in this room would say, if asked which
is the most important of these—that it is the Constitution. And yet,
in fact, the Declaration of Independence got a total appro riation
of $62 million to the commission and administration in ition to
$50 million that was apnropriatf,d for other agencies to celebrate
the Declaration, in addi.ion to $22 million that they obtained from
the sale of medals and royalties. The royalties were modest—they
were about $1 million. of these in today’s dollars equal $250
million, and they don't even reflect private money that was put in,
nor State and local money. In many cases, the State and local
money was very large.

By contrast, we are ling just to have enough money to get
started, and we have very little time. For example, we have less
than 2 months if we are to commemorate Virginia's call in Janu-
ary 1786 for the Annapolis Convention to desl with commercial
problems. We have only about 9 months until the 200th anniversa-
rg of the Annapolis Convention—September 1786—and only about
"7 months until the 200th anniversary of the opening of the Consti-
tutional Convention itself.

Our problem is compounded further by the fact that the concepts
of the Constitution and to commemorate the Constitution
are much more complicated than are the concepts of independence.
So it puts more of a burden on the Commission, in terms of being
able to help the thousands of organizations we e to get in-
volved in various ways. People sit down with us and say, what can
w;b dIO? How can we do this? This involves difficult and complex
problems.

Even workinf with the limited amount of resources we have,
with a lot of volunteers and some people willing to make contribu-
tions—for example, we got stationery. How did we get it? We
talked one Commission member into paying $3,600 to buy us sta-
tionery. You probably heve available here, our first newsletter.
How did we get it? A lawyer spent all of his spare time, unpaid, to
draft the materials in the newsletter. Then we talked the printer
into ‘flvmg us 5,000 copies free and we paid for the other 5,000. We
are doing a brochure in much the same way. Virtually everything
thg:e we have been doing, we have had to beg and borrow—but not
quite steal.

And -t de:gite this, we have already in this short period of
months been able to recruit and obtain a small staff; to obtain a
desired telephone number, USA 1787; to obtain a town house and
then get it painted, equipped, end furnished; to write, publish, and
disseminate the first report; to develop a mailing list; to prepare,
publish, and distribute newsletters; to set up files; to develop mail-
ings to several leadership grouf. including the Nation’s governors;
to respond to hundreds of telephone calls and letters; to prepare an
informative brochure; to deal with many hundreds of individuals
and organizational representatives who phone, write, or visit our

Q
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headquarters asking for ideas and information_; to organize the

Commission into committees; to hold four Commission meetings; to
begin laying plans for programs in the media, Government agen-
cies, schools, and private organizations ; to select a logo from over
40 designs; to select a seal; to establish a policy and application
process for official ition and cosponsorship of projects; to
create a Bicentenni endar and to set h:g a speaker’s bureau
andalibrarly.Allofthishasbeen accomplished, and a great deal
of it with volunteer help.

In terms of the theme, I would like to say it in one sentence:
What we hope to do is to stimulate, promote, develop, guide and
coordinate a myriad of activities that will help youth and adults
attain a ter awareness, knowledge, understanding, and appre-
ciation of the Constitution.

We hope that this will be a grass roots involvement. We have
found at the grass roo's level considerable interest. Leaders of
many organizations are interested in getting involved. But the
amount 9fltwo-way communication necessary to develop programs
is incredible.

On the lxmla' tion itself, it should be kept in mind that thus far,
even with the shortage of time before the initial events, 16 States
have created commissions. This means we have a major communi-
cations job to do, we have already been doing it. We have written
them; we have letters going out to State legislators as well as to
the %)vernors. We have letters going out to mayors. We are phon-
ing. But it takes a vast amount of energy to prime the pump and
get those commissions started. Of course, as they do develop this
will again multiply the demands on our time,

On the subject of personnel, we would appreciate the elimination
of the appropriations limit and just having whatever the appropria-
tions ma*be estalish the limit on the number of people we are able
to hire. W2 would appreciate the increase from 20 to 40 and the
authority to have experienced Government personnel detailed,
clarifying fully the Commission’s ability to hire and y persorinel,
including from private funds, without any existing ification or
Feneral pa{ schedules. We think this authori already is in the

islation but it will not hurt to make it clxstﬁ clear.
think the other changes are minor, and unless there are ques-
tions, I won't deal with them now. On the rotﬁalties, we do not
expect to be able to obtain much money from them if we use the
Bicentennial logo for royalties. We do think, however, that it is de-
girable legislative authority to have. In some cases it will be used,
in all probability, primariI;' for the purposes directly of the Com-
mission. In other words, if there is, a8 we have already seen, some
good dramatic preeentation or some musical—we have a
whole record on tape now, just saying the whole Constitution ver-
bally. It is amazing that it ‘is interesting when it is done the way
il;:g hfg:e donst:o it, with a roptxi::te musitl:lalbl;ack%utx;d and 1l:hat
ind of thing. Some things like that it might use put a logo
on if the Commission decided to do so, ;nnﬁ obtain a modest amount

of income out of it. We don't expect much income to come from
that, however.

lul\gs. OAxRAR. We have a vote, Doctor, so if you would like to con-
clude.
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Mr. CANNON. That's fine. Let me conclude with that, except t
express appreciation to all of you.

Ms. OARAR. We will place your statement in the record.

[The statement of Mr. Cannon follows. Also included are his
responses t~ written questions.]
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STATEMENT ON H.R. 3559, BEFOE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CENSUS AND
POPULATION and the SUBCOMMITTEE
ON COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYEE BENEFITS
OF THE
COMMITTEE ON POST OFFICE AND CIVIL SBRVICE,
U.S8. BOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
December 5, 1985

MR, CHAIRMAN, MADAM CHAIR, and Members Of the Subcommittees:

My name is Mark W. Cannon, and I am Staff Director of the
Commission on the Bicentennial of the United States Constitution.
I am pleased and honored to appear before you today to support
B.R. 3559, a bill introduced on October 11, 1985 to amend Public
Law 98-101, the Act which created the Commission.

I. REPORT ON THE COMMISSION

I would like to report on current activities of the
Commission you helped to create and to seek your continued
support and assistance toward the provision of urgently needed
personnel and financial resources during this critical, formative
stage of its operations. The Commission has held four meetings,
one of which was a public hearing, since its aembership was sworn
in July 30th. Each of our distinguished Commission members, and
each dedicated member of our limited staff, is actively committed

to the success of our Congressionally prescribed mission, *...to
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promote and coordinate activities to commemorate the bicentennial

of the Constitution.”

Why is it important to commemorate the United States
Constitution? Let me highlight five reasons.

Pirst is its importance to human well-being. Congressional
creation of this Bicentennial Commission reflects the view that
creation of the U.S. Constitution represents the greatest leap
forwvard in huwan history in setting the framework for a
representative govermnment that could act with energy yet be
restrained from violating basic human freedoms, Our unique
origins and our Constitution have helped make America a
continuing attraction to the world. Some S0 million persons have
left their homelands to seek sanctuary, freedom, and economic

opportunity in the United States.

Our Constitution is probably the most Cemarkable, resilient
operative treatise on individual rights and freedom ever written.
Chief Justice Warren E. Burger, our Chairman, said recently, “"The
Constitution is what we did with our Independence.” Indeed,
withsut the Constitution, it is possible there might never have
been a Statue of Liberty, and the Revolutionary War would
probably bave been for naught.

Commemorating the establishment of America's freedom, in

just a short span of years, we will have celebrated three
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significant anniversaries -- the Bicentennial of our Declaration
of Independence, the Ceuntennial of the Statue of Liberty, cnd the
Bicentennial of our Constitution and the beginnings of our
Federal Government. 7Two of these anniversary eveuts have
received the unqualified support of the Congress, the
Administration, and the public at large. The third anniversary,

which may be th¢ most sigrificant, deserves no less.

Second, the Constitution is, legally, the great protector
and equalizer among individuals of various backgrounds and
economic statuses. Unlike many other systems, the poorest
citizen of America is entitled to a vote that is equal to the
vote of the richest citizen in determining the country's
leadership and policies. To teach about the Constitution as the
set of rules by which government is organized and policy
deternined is to interest and empower people who might otherwise
be alienated.

Third, knowledge of the Constitutional system will help it
function better. We know that there is an appalling lack of
understanding, for example, of this great institution, the
Congress. A remarkable number of people who live in your
Congressional districts do not know who you are or what you do.
Sometimes they have grave misunderstandings about your role, as
well as that Oof Govermment officials and jurists. If people
study and become highly knowledgeable about the Constitution and

24
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the system which it has set up, they will be more likely to
participate in govermment. They will become more realistic,
understanding, sympathetic, and constructive in relation to the
institutions of government. They will understand far better your
role and that of other elected leaders in representing people,
developing policies, and protecting freedom. Thomas Jefferson
once said, "If a nation expects to be ignorant and free, it

expects what never was and never will be."

A fourth reason is suggested by the statement to be found
near the ertry to the National Archives, which reads: “WBAT IS
PAST IS PROLOGUER," and by Santayana's famous maxim that "Those
who cannot remember the past are condemned to repeat it." A
recent National Endowment for the Humanities study shoved an
abysmal lack of knowledge of history by our high school students
and suggests a failure on their part to understand our heritage.
We cannot afford to risk this degree of ignorance of the
historical causes of current and emerging problems.
Commemoration of the Conestitution will be at least one strong

effort to remedy this gap in the education of our Nation's youth.

Fifeh, the Bicentennial of the Constitution offers us a
unique opportunity to convey to the world the nature of this
system wvhich has for 80 long bsen a beacon of light. The more
widely our Constitutional system is understood internatiorally,
the more likely it becomes that fires of the mind will be ignited
in other people to help them strive to achieve a system of

O
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constitutional liberty in their own lands -- scmething for which

every human spirit yearns.

II. Organization and staffing

Why is it so important to speed up the preparation for the
Bicentennial by amending public Law 98-1017

Currently, we face a nearly impossible job. We have less
than two months to cosmemorate Virginia's call in January 1786
for the Annapolis Convention to deal with commercial problems.
We have only about nine months until the 200th anniversary of
that Annapolis Convention in September 1786 and only about 17
months until the 200th anniversary of the opening of the
Constitutional Convention in Philadelphia, in May 1787.

By contrast, the American Revolution Bicentennial Commission
vas created in 1966, a decade before the celebration. When they
were two years away from the Bicentennial of the Declaration,
their budget was $19,705,000. In today's dollars, that would be
$43 million. 1In addition, other Federal agencies had a similar
amount earmarked in their own budgets to celebrate independence.

Yet, the concepts of the Constitution, and the task of
developing appropriate programs and ways to commemorate it, are
more complex than the concepts of celebrating che Declaration of
Independence. Together with the shortage of time, this makes our
task extraordinarily di%ficult, yet even more of a challenge.
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We appreciate this hearing because we believe that early
passage of H.R. 3559 is urgently needed to assist the Commission
in its organization and staffing during this critical stage of
its operations. Munding was nonexistent until mid-August when,
for the first time, $331,000 in appropriations became available.

Most of that amount is now spent or committed for equipment,
supplies, expanses, and staffing of the Commission. Public Law
98-101 authorized six people on our payroll from appropriated
funds. With the appropriated amount of $331,000, however, it d4id
not allow for our hiring of all of these people as well as
aocquiring equipment, telephone service, supplies, and other items
to run an office. As a result, we have to rely on volunteers to

maintain our office.

We now “Sove on our staff four full-time employees: a Deputy
Staff Director, an Administrative Assistant, a General Counsel,
and myself. In addition, seven employees have been detailed by

other agencies and we have had the service of some 12 volunteers.

Even vorking around the clock, it has taken considerable
time to lay the groundwork for the Commisssion: to recruit and
obtain these people; to obtain our desired phone number U8A~1787;
to obtain a townhouse at 734 Jackson Place and to get it painted,
equipped, and furnished; to obtain a commitment for additional
space at 600 E St., N.W.; to write, publish, and disseminate the
Commission's first report; to develop a mailing list; to prepare,
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publish, and distribute newsletters; to set up files; to develop
mailings to several leadership groups. including our Nation's
Governors; to respond to hund-eds of telephone calls and letters;
to prepare &n informative brochure; to deal with many hundreds of
individuals and organizational representatives who phone, write,
or visit our headquarters, or invite uur staff to their
organizational meetings; to organize the Commission into
committees and hold four Ccmmission meetings; to begin laying
plans for programs for media, govermment agencies, schools, and
private organizations; to select a 10go from more than 40
designs; to select an official seal; to establish a policy and
application process for offic’. recognition and co-sponsorship
of projects and for certification of Bicentennial Communities; to
create a Bicentennial calendar; and to set up a speakers' bureau

and a lib:sary.

I11. COMMEMORATIVE THEMES

The Commission aspires to stimulate, promote, help develop,
guide, and coordinate a myriad of activities that vill help youth
and adults attain a greater awareness, knowledge, and
understanding of the Constitution. Since learning comes best to
people who think thzough and devalop their own projects, the
Commission hopes to encourage thousands of communities and local
groups to undertake their own activities. Our preliminary
experience indicates that there is widespread grassroots
interest, but the amount of two-way communication necessary to

develop programs is incredible.
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The Commission plans to phase its comemorative activities
and programs around three general themes tied to the central

Bicentennial years 1986-1989. These will be as follows:

1987: "Framing the Constitution.” The years 1986 and 1987

will be dedicated to commemorating the events leading up to the
Constitutional Convention in Philadelphia in the summer ~¢ 1987,
and to the work of the Founding Fathers in the writing of the
Constitution. The highlight will be the 200th anniversary of the
lignfng of the Constitution on September 17, 198" .

41903; "Ratifying the Constitution: The People censent.”

2he theme in 1988 will focus on the great national debate and the
very close votes which took place during the State ratifying
conventions in 1788 including the publication in New York City
(and elsewhere) of The FPederalist Papers. The climax, of course,

was the ratification by New Hampshire, Virginia, and New York (by
three votas) in June and July of 1788, and the selection of New
York City by the Continental Congress on September 13, 1788 as

the site of the new govermment,

1989: "Establishing a Government Under the Constitution.®

In 1989, the commemoration will mark the 200th anniversary of the
rirst Congress, the inauguration of George Washington and the
establ ishment of the first Executive Departments and the creation
of the Pederal judicial system. Also in 1989 will be the
Bicentennial of the passage by Congress of the Constitutional

O
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Amendments wvhich became our Bill of Rights. The commemoration .
will focus primarily on the development over 200 years of all
three branches of Government and of Constitutional history.

IVv. SUPPORT FOR H.R. 3559
L.

Commemorations by State ~nd Local Governments
We support the language in Section 1 (b) of the bill

favoring a broad-scale celebration of the Bicen:ennial. A number
of Pederal agencies and departments have already begun to
isplement their own plans for suitalle commemorative projects,
activities, and events, and we suppor:. their efforts. Our task
has been to collect the informacion on these plans so that we may
provide a coordinating function. These include, I am pleased to
say, a number of projects being planned by the House Bicentenary
Commission.

We are counting on State and l1ncal Bicentennial commissions
to carry out a great part of the cosmemoration. Our policy will
be to recognize all those State Bicentennial commissions where
the governors or State legislatures request such recognition. we
hope that there will be State commissions in all S50 States,
Washington, D.C., Puerto Rico, Guam, and the Territories. With
such recognition will go the right to use the Bicentennial logo,
and we have no objection to States and Bicentennial communities
designing and using their own l>gos. Although only 16 States
have thua fa: organized a Bicentennial commission, as more

organize they will require more work ou our part.
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Amendments Relating to Personnel

ohe Commission urgently needs the amendments proposed under
Section 2 of the bill to permit an increase in personnel and to
raise the limits on Private sector donations. In addition, we
welcome the substitution of a new subsection 5 (d) to Public Law
98-101, in place of possibly confusing and ambiguous language
under existing subsection 5 (b). This will greatly help in
clarifying understanding of the Commission's authority to hire
and pay personnel without being limited by existing
classification and General Schedule pay rates and regardless of
the source of the funds or personnel. This should reduce the

amount of time and delay required to employ staff.

It seems clear, already, that a fruitful source of
experienced personnel is Government itself. This bill would
increase from 20 to 40 the number of employees we could obtain on
detail from other Pederal agencies and departments. We will need
them all as our activity increases. It also makes it possible,
should the need arise, for an agency to transfer funds equal to

the cost of an employee in lieu of a:tailing a specific employee.

To date, we have had excellent cooperation from other
Government agencies. For example, we now have hard at work on
our Bicentennial affairs a former Air Force Academy professor of
American govermment, & staff member from the Department of
Education, and an executive from the General Services

Administration and the National Archives. By early 1986, I

O
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expect our limited allotment of 20 "detailed" employees will be
exhausted.

At the same time, early in 1986, we also anticipate a wave
of applications for official recognition of State and local
Bicentennial projects, regional and nationwide programs involving
educational activities, and extensive proposals for media
projects., The Commission's policies governing official
recognition of such projects were adopted just this past week.
(Attachment A.) These policies will be published in the Pederal
Register and made available generally to the public as soon as
possible. As the Commission's policies and procedures become
more widely known, we expect to receive an increasingly heavy
influx of phone calls, letters, proposals, petitions, and formal
applications for official recognition and assistance. All must

be processed, analyzed, and answered.

Nothing would be worse for the public and the Commission,
and for the Bicentennial commemoration, than for us not to be
prepared for and capable of handling these communications and
applications. A potential source of personnel assistance during
this early phase of Commission operations would be a substantial
increase in details of experienced Government employees to the
Bicentennial Commission. We do not know how long it may take to
raise significant private sector funds or obtain more ample
appropriations. The need is immediate. Throughout the country,

plans for 1987 commemorative programs have already been initiatec
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and will soon start gearing up; the proposed amendment in this
bill, increasing our Government-detailed personnel, will help us

to respond to public demands.

Higher Private Domation Limits

The Commission's private fundraising efforts have barely
started. To date, donations to support Commission activities
have consisted largely of assistance in paying for Commission
undertakings such as the newsletter or brochure and providing
squipment for the Commission's office and statf. These
donations, while greatly appreciated and helpful, are indeed

modest in relation to requirements.

We support higher limits on individual and corporate donors
because vith the shortness of time, ve believe it would be unwise
to reject contributions exceeding the current limits that might
become available. According to members of the Commission who are
experienced fundraisers, some individuals may be willing and able
to donate more than the current limit of $25,000. In the same
way, some large corporations may be willing and able to donate
more than $100,000 in a year.

In addition, all fundraisers know wvell that a donation will
seldom be larger than requested, and is almost alvays smaller.
By raising the limits, we will certainly raise the possibilities

of larger donations. In other words, we need to be able to ask

57-411 0 - 86 - 3
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for more than $25,000 and $100,000 to achieve those individual

amounts.

The Commission, of course, welcomes all donations of any
size. But a concerted effort will be made during the first half
of 1986 to raise substantial private sums for the Bicentennial,
and the present statutory limits on donationsg are a handicap to
the planning and execution of this fundraising effort. We
support the amendments to raise these 1imits.

Transfer of Punds

Section 2 of the bill also contains an amendment authorizing
the Commission, in its discretion, to transfer funds to any
agency which the Commission determines has a use for the funds to
promote the commemoration of the Constitution. This provides
need flexibility and will be useful during the 1ife of the
Commission. The authorized transfer of funds is not confined to
appropriated funds, and thus it could be used to transfer
donated, private sector funds from the Commission to an agency.
We support the amendment.
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Cooperation by Agencies

The Commission has received excellent coope "ation from a
number of the agencies mentioned under Section 6 (c) of Public
Law 98-101. We look forward to working closely with them. We
appreciate and support the amendment in Section 4 of the bill
directing such agencies to provide us with advice and assistance

when requested.

Use of Logo
We support the provisions of Section 3 of the bill. This

reconfirms what we understand the sta““te already permits, i.e.,
authorizing use of the Bicentennial logo for non-commercial,
educational purposes without charge when such use will contribute
to the commemoration of the Bicentennial of the Constitution.
Our purpose is to promote a widespread use of the logo in
conjunction with official recognition of Bicentennial projects
and programs. This is set forth in detail in the Commission's
Policy Statement submitted with this Statement. (Attachment A.)

I am pleased to report that the Commission decided upon a
basic design for the Bicentennial logo at its meeting on November
25, 1985. Initial regulations will be drafted to govern use of
the logo and to carry out the Policy Statement which links an
authorized logo use to official recognition of projects. These
regulations will follow the pattern set by the American
Revolution Bicentennial Administzation (ARBA) in regulating the
authorized use of the logo. (Attachment B.)
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Licensing of the Logo

Amendments under Sections 2 and 5 of H.R. 3559 would provide
the Commission with authority to license the use of the
Bicentennial 1ogo for commercial purposes. Following the example
of ARBA, we support these amendments and urge their passage.

Under Section 5 (a), the principal te.as and conditions of a
commercial license are clearly established. 1In addition, Section
5 (b) provides that the Commission may incorporate additional
terms and requirements. This authority will be used to protect
the interests of the public and the Commission from exploitation
or any other uses that would demean the dignity of the

commemoration.

Licensing of the Bicentennial logo is not setting a new
precedent, as the experience with ARBA shows. The U.S. Olympic
Committee also used its logo extensively ir connection with
commercial sponsorship of official products and promotional
campaigns. Currently, of course, the Statue of Liberty/Ellis
Island Poundaticn is engaged in an extensive licensing program of
the Statue of Liberty logo. That foundation also uses the logo
in another way which we see as being available already to the
Bicentennial Commission under the existing statute. That is,
contributors above a certain level are permitted to use the logo
for noncommercial advertising., Such donors would not be

permitted to use the logo in connection with production,
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manufacture, or advertising of commercial goods or services, or

as part of an endorsement of such goods or services.

The final report to Congress by ARBA showed that a total of
99 licensees were granted use of the ARBA logo, which in turn vas
used on thousands of products. Royalties from these licensas
earned approximately $1,048,000. Our preliminary expectations
are that royalties from licensing of the Bicentennial logo would
be modest and might not reach $3500,000.

The key decision in the licensing process is the exercise of
discretionary judgment and authority in choosing which applicants
to license and which to reject. Our view is that this judgmental
decision must be made on a case-by-case basis and only by the
Commission itself after a review of all of the tems and
conditions and prspective uses of the logo. The considerations
taken into account will also include those stated in the bill
under Section 6 which authorizes the Commission to revoke a
license, i.e., whether the use involved is injurious or of fensive
to the image of the Commission or the Bicentennial commemoration,

or does not meet the standards of the Commission.

If the Commission is granted the authority to license the
logo, it can be expected to use that authority with care and
circumspection. ‘Depending in part on how other funding sources
develop, the Commission might choose to use this narrowly, for

example, on such items as records and tapes of music pertaining
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to the Constitution. The use of the logo might help promote such
items as vell as supply a modest revenue to the Commission.

Penalties

We support the criminal and civil penalties set forth under
Section 7 of the bill for an unauthorized use of the Bicentennial
1090o. These provisions are similar and in some caser identical
to the language of the United States Code relating to penalties
for unauthorized use of such Government-authorized symbols and
log%l as the sign of the Red Cross, the emblem of the 4-B Clubs,
thol “Smokey Bear®, or "Woodsy Owl® characters, °"The Golden EBagle
Insignia,® etc. (See 18 U.8.C. 701, 705 et seq.)

Authorization of Appropriations

The Commission has not explicitly voted on extension of the
tenure of the Commission, but there is logic to commemorating the
Bill of Rights in addition to the Constitution as originally
written. We support the proposal under Section 8 to extend the
termination date of the Commission from 1989 to 1991. This would
make it possible for the Commission to plan and coordinate
activities to commemorate important historical events affecting
the Constitution which took place after 1789. These include the

following events:

January 25, 1790: Nev Hampshire ratified the Bill of Rights.

January 28, 1790: Delaware ratified the Bill of Rights.

Pebruaty 24, 1790: New York ratified the Bill of Rights.
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March 10, 1790: Pennsylvania ratified the Bill of Rights.

Nay 29, 1790: Rhode Island ratified the Constitution, by &
vote of 34 to 32,

June 7, 1790: Rhode Island ratified the Bill of Rights.

March 4, 1791: Vermont was admitted to the Union as the

fourteenth State.
November 3, 17"1: Vermont ratified the Bill of Rights.
December 15, 1791: virginia ratified the Bill of Rights, making
it part of the United States Constitution.

As you are already aware, we are currently working with
Congresswoman Lindy Boggs, chaiman of the House Bicentenmary
Commission, and with Dr. Raymond W. Smock, the House Historian.
Both take part in our Commission meetings and are extremely
helpful in their recommendations. It would be our expectation,
if the life of the Commission is extended through 1991, that the
Cosmission would assist and supplement the work of Congressional
committees in commemorating and celebrating the achievements of
the First Congress elected under the Constitution. That first
Congress convened in Mew York City in three Sessions: (1) from
March 4 to September 29, 1789; (2) from January 4 to August 12,
1790; and, (3) from December 6, 1790 to March 3, 1791.

I wish to thank you for your time and attention. MNMr.
Chairman, Madam Chair, I would be pleased to respond to your

questions.
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POLICY STATEMENT ON PROJECT RECOGNITION AND SUPPORT

The Commission on the Bicentennial of the United States
Constitution (CBC) was established by Public Law 98-101 to pro-
mote and coordinate activities to commemorate the Bicentennial of
the Constitution. all public and private groups are encouraged
to conduct activities that will foster awareness, knowledge, and
appreciation of the Constitution of the United States during the
Bicentennial years of 1986-89. Insofar as its resources permit,
the CBC will offer information, advisory assistance, an’ coor-
dination to individuals and groups interested or involved in
Bicentennial activities

General Provisions

CBC involvement with a project in any of the ways herein
described does not obligate the CBC to contribute financial sup-
port to that project. Any decision to provide financial support
to a Bicentennial Project will be considered by the CBC separate-
ly and on its own merits in relation to the resources of the CBC.

Unless otherwise indicated by the CBC in advance and in
writing, CBC involvement with a project will not in any way limit
the CBC from involving itself in other projects of the same or a
similar nature.

CBC regulations wiil be adopted and published governing all
specific aspects of the general policies set forth in this
Statement .

Use of Logo

By law, authorization for use of the National Bicentennial
Logo may be granted at the sole discretion of the CBC. Accord-
ingly, any reproduction of the Logo will be permitted only after
written authorization of the CBC. Authorized users may not dele-
gate use of the Logo to others unless Specifically authorized in
writing by the CBC to do so.

Under existing law, no commercial us- of the National
Bicentennial Logo is authorized. The CBC will review all
requests for use of the Logo by commercial organizations. The
CBC will also review requests of a State Commission or a Desig-
nated Bicentennial Community for use of the Logo by a commercial
sponsor of a project officially recognized by such Commission or
Community. In exercising its discretion, the CBC will determine
each case on its merits.

Any unauthorized use of the Logo is a violation of Federal
law.

Q 40
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Involvement With Bicentennial Projects

Unless delegated by vote of the full Commission to a CBC
Committee or the CBC Staff Director, atcthority to dezide CBC in-
volvement with projects remains w:th the full Commission. CBC
involvement with Bicentennial Projects will be determined by
written decisions as outlined herein.

The CBC reserves the right at all times and with respect to
any projeot to withdraw its involvement with or recognition of a
projeot, or both, including any authorization for use of the
logo.

Initially, there will be five forms of CBC involvement with
Bicentennial projects, as follows:

1. Commission Pro!oot.: CBC Projects are defined as projects of
national and/or International significance, for the davelopment
and implementation of whicn the CBC takes full resnonsibility.

Such Projects wili be few in number and approved in advance by
the CBC.

2. Cosponsored Projects: The CBC may choose to cosponsor a
limited number ol projects with private and public organizations,
domestic and foreign, including all branches and agencies of the
Federal Government. In doing so, the C3C reserves the option to
participate in a projeot’s development and implementa.ion, al-
though primary responsibility for the project will ordinarily
rest with the other sponsor(s).

Cosponsors will be authorized to use the National Bicenten-
nial Logo solely in connection with the project for which the CBC
is a cosponsor. Such use will include tne legend "Cosponsored by
the Commission on the Bicentennial of the United States Constitu-
tion."” A cosponsored project will also be con-idered an Offi-
cially Reoognized Project.

For a project to qualify for Commission cosponsorship, the
CBC must determine that (1) the project will make an exceptional
contribution to advancing the national commemoration; (2) the
oroject will increase public understanding and apprecistion of
the Constitution; (3) the cost, if any, to the CBC is reasonable
in relation to what the project will accomplish; and (4) the
+ “0ject will de adequately financed and directed.

3. Offioially Recognized Projects: The CBC will grant Official
Recognitlion to projects of exceptional merit with regional, na-
tional, or internationa) significance. To be cousidered for CBC
Official Recognition, such projects (1) must have substantial
educational and historical value in relation to the U. S. Consti-
tution and (2) must be adequately financed and directed. Respon-
sibility to develop and ..plement an J)fficially Recognized °roj-
ect lies with the projecu‘s sponsor(s). Projects granted Offi-
cial Recognition as part of the National Bicentennial program
will receive a Certificate of Official Recognition and such other
symbolic recognition as may be approved by the CEC.
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Sponsors of Officially Recognized Projects are authorized
to use the National Bicenternial Logo solely in connection with
the Recognized Project. Such use will include the legend "Offi-
cially Recognized by the Commission on the Bicentennial of the
United States Constitution."

4. State Bioentennial Commiasions: The CBC will recognize any
Bicentennlal organlzation as a State Bicentennial Commission upon
the request of the Governor or the Legislature of a State, or the
request of the chief executive in the ca.e of the District of
Columbia, the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, and the Territories of
American Ssmos, Guam, and the Virgin Islands.

Recognized State Bicentennisl Commissions ar uthorized
to use and to grant uae of the National Bicentennial .080. Per-
Rission to use the Logo may be granted only to non-profit or-
ganizations which are sponsors of projects officially reocognized
by a State Commisaion as a part of a State Bicentennial program,
provided auch sponsors have been advised in writing by the State
Commission of guch recognition. In order to grant use of the
Logo, the State Commiasion must determine that the project
(1) will increase public understanding and appreciation of the
U. 8. c:nstttutton, and (2) will be adequately financed and
direoted.

Non-profit organizations which are sponsors of State-
recognized projects are authorized to use the National Bicenten-
nial Logo solely in oonnection with the recognized project. Such
use will include the legend "Recognized by the [Name of State
Bicentennial Commission].” A State Commission which grants use
of the National Bioentennial Logo is reaponsible for monitoring
sueh use to assure that it is consistent with CBC oriteria and
with the letter and apirit of Public Law 98-101 and any amend-
ments thereto.

5. Deaignated Bioentennial Communitiea: The CBC encourages lo-
cdl governing bodles to astablish Bloentennial Communities. The
ters "community® inoludes all politioal aubdivisions having an
eleoted government, such aa a oity, oounty, town, village, town-
ship, borough, any Native American tribe, reservation, and/or
combination thereof. Unincorporated areas that have an es-
tablished identity of their own may also apply for designation.

A "Designated Bicentennial Community® is one which has
(1) establiahed a Bicentennial Committee broadly representative
of the Community; (2) developed a commemorative program that will
educate its residents about the meaning and significance of the
Constitution; and (3) received official Designation from the CBC.

To be considered as a Designated Bicentennial Comaunity, a
community should submit a completed application form to its State
Bicentennial Commission. Upon approval, that State Commission
will forward the application with the State Ccamission’s recom-
mendation to the CBC for its review and decision. (See Selection
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Process below.) The CBC will prepare and publish such applica-
tion forms and will issue Certificates of pesignation to all com-
munities whose applications are approved by the CBC.

Designated Bicentennial Communities are authorized to grant
use of the National Bicentennial Logo to non-profit organizations
which are sponsors of projects officially recognized by the
Designated Community Bicentennial Committee as part of the Com-
munity Bicentennial program, provided such sponsors have been
advised in writing by the Committee of such recognition.

Organization sponsors of Community-~ecognized projects are
authorized to use the Naticnal Bicentennial Logo only in connec-
tion with the recognized project. Such use will include the
legend "Recognized by , a Bicen*ennial Community." A
designated Bicentennial Community that grants use of the National
Bicentennial Logo is responsible for monitoring such use to ag-
sure that it is consistent with CBC guidelines for authorized
usage and with the letter and spirit of Public Law 98-101 and any
amendments thereto.

Selection Process

Application. To apply for CBC Cosponsorship or Official Recogni-
tion of a project, sponsors of programs must complete a CBC Ap-
plication and submit it together with all required materials, in
duplicate, to:

Commission on the Bicentennial
of the U. 8. Constitution

734 Jackson Place, N.W.

Washington, D.C. 20503

Applications should include a comprehensive description of the
project and a narrative 3statement indicating how the project
meets the oriteria established by the CBC, as provided on the
application form. The application form shall include a statement
that the applicant agrees to be bound by all policies, require-
ments, regulations and other decisions made by the CBC affecting
the applicant's project and responsibilities, The Program Revieu
and Evaluation staff of the CBC will evaluate requests for
Cosponsorship or Official Recognition and prepave recommendations
for action by the CBC. Approval of the appropriate State Bicen-
tennial Commission is required if the project is to be conducted
within a single State.

Interim Letter. The CBC will issue a "Letter of Encouragement"”
wnen a project demonstrates outstanding merit but has not reached
that stage of development or obtained that level of support which
would provide reasonable assurance of implementation. This Let-
ter does not authorize use of the National Bicentennial Logo.

lffroval. CBC approval of an application will be in writing and
W

result in the issuance of a letter of agreement to cospon-
sorship or a Certificate of Official Recognition, or both.
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Coordination and Information

AsS a means of coordination, and to enable the CBC to pro-
vide informatior and advisory assistance to all interested indi-
viduals and groups, the CBC will maintain a National Register of
Bicentennial Projects.

This Register will include all those projects, activities,
and programs in which the CBC has involved itself as outlined
above. Suoh projeots, aotivities and programs will be included
on all commemorative calendars and schedules of Bicentennial
events published by the CBC.

Within the limits of CBC resources, and to the extent
Ceasible, this National Register will be expanded in due course
to include all offioially recognized Bicentennial Projects ap-
proved and renorted to the CBC by State Bicentennial Comaissions
and Designated Bicentennial Communities.
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SUMMARY OP ARBA GUIDELINES
ON_USE_OF_LOGO (SYMBOL)

Authorization for use of the symbol (logo; was
granted at the sole discretion of the American Revolution
Bicentennial Administration (ARBA) . Any reproduction was
permitted only after written authorization had been granted
by ARBA. Authorized users could not delegate use of the
symbol to others unless specifically authorized in writing
by ARBA to do so.

Use of the symbol on souvenirs, memorabilia and in any
non-programatic commercial context was prohibited unless
expressly authorized in the guidelines or in a specific
written ARBA authorization. The symbol was required to
appear always with the small trademark seal (TM) as notice to
:?o public that reproduction and use required ARBA authoriza-

on.

A.y unauthor’‘zed use was a violation of the Federal
statute, subject co a Iine up to $250 and six months
imprisonment, or both. ARBA reserved the right to withdraw
any authorization for use of the symbol when, in the judgement
of the Administrator, such use was inconsistent with the tenor
and spirit of the ARBA enacting statute.

Graphic standards were established and set forth in
detail in a Graphics Manual. All use of the symbol was
required to be in strict conformity with these standards
and to incorporate the highest standards of design, dignity
and good taste. The symbol could never be altered in any
way, nor could other visual material be superimposed on the

symbol.

ARBA authorized use of the symbol to identify projects
accorded official recog%ition. Sponsors of such projects
were authorizeda use of the symbol solely in connection with
the project.

State Bicentennial Commissions were authorized to grant
use of the symbol to nonprofit or anizations which were
sponsors of projects o?fEcIally recognized by State Commissions.
Designated Bicentennial Communities were authorized to grant
use of the symbol in the same way. Sponsors of such projects
had to be officially recognized in writing before they could

use the logo.State Commissions and Bicentennial Communities
were responsible for monitoring use of the symbol.

Q 4 5
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mgan_mumm. approved by ARBA,
to produce and sell certain items bearing the symbol and
bearing the name of a State or Community Bicentennial
Commission. This enabled these Commissions to purchase
such items for display so as to create interest in the
Bicentennial. The licensed items could be sold only to

the recognized States or Communities. License agreements
were concluded only with those manufacturers whose proposals
vwere most advantageous to the Government, royalty and other
factors considered. License agreements were for production
and sale of the licensed products only and were kept within
policy guidelines approved by the ARBA Board.

Typical of the items licensed by ARBA and available
for purchase by States and Communities direct from licensed
manufacturers wers Bicentennial posters, bumper stickers,
dscals, clothing patches, State license plates, and the
Bicentennial Flag. States and Communities were provided
periodically with names and addresses of licensed manufac-
turers and other pertinent information necessary for placing
quantity orders. A State or Community could sell any of
the ARBA licensed items to defray costs and qenerate reve-
nues to support their programs.

ARBA also licensed manufacturers to produce certain
items bearing the symbol (logo) for sale through traditional
marketing channels to the general public. Each such item
carried the legend: “Officially Recognized Commemorative
of the American Revolution Bicentennial Administration”
and bore the official s 1 in the product design or
packaging. These officially licensed items had to be
coomemorative or educational in nature and had to conform
with guidelines e~tablished by the ARBA Board.

As note ! above, ARBA reserved the right to withdraw
any authorization for use of the symbol when, in the judge-
ment of the Administrator, such use was (or would be)

inconsistent with the tenor and spirit of Public Law
93-179, ARBA's enacting statute.

Note: Notification of the adoption of the symbol by the
American Revolution Bicentennial Commission (ARBC), the
predecessor of ARBA, and of the regulations regarding its
use were contained in the Federal Register of March 27, 197].
The legal authority for the symbol was Public Law 91-528,
approved December 7, 1970, which authorized ARBC €o origi-
nate "logos, symbols, or marks‘ for use in the commemoration.
Subsequently, Pub. L. 93-179, approved December 11, 1973,
vested all richts in the official symbol in ARBA.

Prepared By Josepb B. McGrath
November 26, 1985
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COMMISSION ON THE BICENTENNIAL OF THE UNITED STATES CONSTITUTION

December 30, 1985

Honorable Robert Garcia
Chairman, Subcommittee on Census

and Population
Committee on Post Office and Civil Service
0U.8. Bouse of Representatives
219 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Enclosed with this letter is our Response to Questions
ons!.n.3559, as requested in your letter of December 10,
1985,

’
appreciate your assistance and the courtesy and
cooperition of your staff in dealing with this and other
matterg relating to H.R. 3559.
Sincerely,

fa.é Gareseove

k W. Cannon
Staff Director

Bnclosure

MNC/swb
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RESPONSE _TO QUESTIONS

QUESTION NO. 1. (Relating to amendment (5) on page 3 of H.R.
9.

1-In page 10 of your testimony, you stated that a government
agency will be able "to transfer funds equal to the cost of an
employee in lieu of detailing a specific employee" to the
Commission. Has the Commission considered the legal
ramifications of transferring government monies to the Commission
from appropriated funds of the particular agencies? Could you
expound on this question?

ANSWER:

The authority requested in this amendment is intended to
provide an agency of Government with an option in connection with
detailing a particular employee by name, or an euployee with
defined skills and experience, as reguested by the Commission.
Should the head of any Federal agency decide for some reason not
to detail a particular employee requested by the Commission, this
authority would permit the agency to transfer funds to the
Commission equivalent to the employee's cost to the agency. This
makes it possible for the agency head to assist the Commission
without losing the employee.

Whether an agency could transfer the funds to the Commission
within the boundaries of its general statutcry authority is a
legal question each agency would have to determine for itself.
1his proposed amendment would not provide such authority. It
would, however, authorize the Commission to receive such a
transfer of funds should an agency choose this option.

QUESTION NO. 2. (Relating to amendment (9) on page 4 of H.R.

.

2-Similarly, in page 13 you state that the Commission can
transfer funds to any agency which is determined to have use fo=
funds to promote the commemoration of the Constitution. Has the
Commission considered the legal implications of transferring
funds resulting from private donations to government agencies?
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ANSWER:

This amendment is designed to enable the Commission to
transfer funds to another Federal agency should the Commission
determine that this would be the most cost effective way of
achieving a particular objective. The experience of the American
Revolution Bicentennial Administration (ARBA), which did not have
such authority, was that such an ability to transfer funds would
have been helpful on certain occasions to meritorious federally
sponsoi "1 projects.

ARBA also had the bte.efit of funds in the amount of
approximately $50 million which Congress appropriated for use by
other Federal agencies to support bicentennial programs. At
present, virtually no other agencies have specific appropriations
authorized for support Of bicentennial activities commemorating
the Constitution, though some Federal agencies have begun the
planning of projects and activities for this purpose.
Consequently, authority to transfer Commission funds could

support a deserving project or projects which an operating agency

may not fully be able to fund. (See also the answer to Question
No. 4.)

The authority which would be granted by this amendment would

cover a transfer by the Commission of either appropriated or
donated funds. From the standpoint of a receiving Federal
agency, there would be no difference since the funds would be
coming from one Federal agency to another and the Commission's
funds, to «n external recipient, are a fungible commodity.

The Commission, however, would only be permitted to transfer

donated funds that are not limited to other specific purposes.
Donated funds are regarded as funds received in trusc to be
expended for the purposes for which the donor contributed the
funds. Thus, a transfer of funds from a donation could be
accomplished only if the Federal agency project falls within the
intended use of the donated funds.

The legislative history of Public Law 98-101 supports the
use of donated funds to assist "private foundations, citizens
groups, governmental entities, and other organizations for
historical research. citizen education, citizenship programs,
conforences, publications, and other commemorative activities.”
(Senate Report No. 98-68, April 28, 1983, page 39.) This
amendment would clarify that Federal agencies may be accorded
similar consideration by the Cozaission.

QUESTION NO. 3. (Relating to amendments (2}, (3) and (4), on
pages 2 and 3 of H.R. 3559.)

3=-In your testimony you support provisions of this bill which
increase the limits on staff paid from appropriated funds and
detailed employees. What about staff paid from donated funds?
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Shouldn’t this bill also raise the limit on personnel you might
be able to hire if the fund-raising goes really well? At present
these would be limited to forcy staff members.

ANSWER:

We support elimination of the "forty staff members" limit in
section 5 (c) of Public Law 98-101. The intention of Congress is
that private sector donated funds are to be solicited and relied
upor. as fully as possible in paying for the activities of the
Commission. Since this is the case, it would make sense to
eliminate the limit on staff paid from donated funds so that the
effeotive limit would be, in effect, the amount of funds donated
to the Commission for operations. To aocomplish this, the
following amendment would suffice: After amendment (2) on p.ge 2
of the bill, insert the following new subsection and renumber the
subsequent subsections:

"(3) in subsection 5 (c) strike the words 'not to exceed
forty staff members’ and insert a period after the word
'appropriate.'®

gUEsTIOH NO. 4. (Relating to amendment (9) on page 4 of H.R.

4-When and why would the trancference of funds from the
Commission to a Federal agency be preferable to the actual use of
those funds by the Commission {tself?

ANSWER:

Some Faderal Agencies have already made plans or are now
carrying out programs designed to commemorate the bicentennial of
the Constitution and the beginnings of our Federal Government.
Others will join in the commemoration. The purpose of the
Commission is to promote and coordinate such programs but to
undertake itself only a few projects, in acoordance with the
admonition of Congress (Senate Report, supra, pages 39 and 41).
Sinoe funding for the Commission will be tight, it is expected
that the Commission would consider transferring funds to other
Federal agenoies only in instances where highly meritorious
projects in relation to the objeotives of Public Law 98-101
require funding to be initiated quiokly, sustained, or expanded.

QUESTION NO. 5. (Kelating to seotions 3 and 5 of H.R. 3559.)

5-In page 16 of your t~stimony, you stated that the Commission’s
preliminary expectations of the royalties from the lioensing of

O
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the Bicentennial logo might not reach $500,000. How did the
commission reach such a modest estimate?

ANSWER:

Our preliminary expectations of modest inoome from royalties
derives first from the experience of the oelebration of the
Bioentennial of the Deolaration of Independence where total
inoome from royalties was only about $1 million. Our modest
estimate also derivas from timing. The Commission does not yet
have this authority and could not obtain it until sometime in
1986, Following this, procedures, seleotions, negotiations and
oontraots would have to be oarried out, all of whioh would leave
little time for commeroial development and marketing before the
200th anniversary of the opening of the Philadelphia Convention
on May 25, 1987.

Finally, the modest preliminary estimate derives from an
expaotation that the Commission is likely to be quite selective
in allowing use of the logo, muoh as described in the answer to
Questions No. 6 and 7.

QUESTION NO. 6. (Relating to section 5 of H.R. 3559.)

6-Is the Commission aware that an authorization for the lioensing
of the logo, may open the doors for the commeroialization of the
Bicentennial. Onoe the Bicentennial is on lts way, you might not
be able to prevent the commercial exploitation of this evant;

oould you please comment on the possibilities of this situation?

ANSWER:

The Commission is aware of the possibilities of
commercialization of the bicentennial and that, in some oases,
it may be powerless initially to prevent suoh exploitation. With
respeot to licensing the logo, however, the Commission is
confident that its oontrols will more than suffioce to preolude
commercislization that would be oheapening or injurious to the
standards of dignity and quality the event warrants. Lioensing
the logo will be oarefully controlled and abuses stopped whenever
discovered. The provisions under seotions 6 and 7 of the bill,
on Revocation and Penalties, will be extremely helpful in this
regard.

QUESTION NO. 7. (Relating to section 5 of H.R. 3559.)

7-Also in page 16, you state that the Commission will use its
disoretionary judgment and authority in the lioensing process.

O
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Could you provide us with specific examples of the kinds of
ventures that would granted a license for use of the Bicentennial
logo? :

ANSWER:

Ventures which may be granted a license for use of the
Bicentennial logo could include the manufacture of materials to
be used by recognized State and local community bicentennial
commissions (sucl. as emblems, flags, seals, historical booklets,
posters, bumper stickers, etc.). These might serve t~ highlight
or publicize State or community historical commerorations, and
might also carry the name and logo of the State commission.

Another type of venture which might carry the Bicentennial
1080 would be objects manufactured >r produced especially to
commemorate the Constitution on a nationwide basis. These might
be records or tupes of the music of the 1700's or of oral
readings and commentary on the Constitution itself or possibly
works of art (a series of prints, for example) which depict
crucial scenes related to the Constitution.

Another use of the logo on a licensed basis, one already
permitted under Public Law 98-101, might be in corporate
institutional advertising in which messages about the history of
the Constitution are oonveyed. No licensed use is permitted
under the present statute, however, in which the Bicentennial
logo is linked to the merchandising of products or services,

QUESTIONS NO. 8 AND 10. (Related to amendments (6) and (&)
on page 3 of H.R. 3559.5 :

8- am concerned about the Commission’s financial status. As of
this date, how many funds has the Commission received from
corporate and individual sources?

9-Does the Commission have an estimate of the amounts it can
expect to receive during the next four years?

10-Could you please comment on the Commission's fund-raising
strategy?

ANSWERS :

Although modest contributions have been made, the
Commission's private fund-raising efforts have barely started, as
mentioned in our prepared Statement to the Subcommittee (page
12). From the stsndpoint of a fund-raising strategy, the
Commission expects that a special fund-raising committee will be
appointed in early 1986 to plan a detailed campaign of
solicitation. The first part of this effort is likely to be to

O
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solicit major donations from corporate, union, individual, and
organizational sources, including private foundations and .
philanthropic institutions. The second part of the fund-raising
effort will very likely be to devise means by which Americans of
all walks of life can contribute to the financial support of
commemoration activities. We expect the fund raising committee
to work out the details of this strategy.

Goals for fund-raising will be set as part of the
fund-raising campaign. It is too early at this point to settle
on any specific estimates for fund-raising over the next four
years. Initially, however, we have hopes of raising several
millions of dollars in donations of money and property.

The Commisaion's finanoial status during 1985 has been
precarioua. It haa been existing on its initial appropriation of
$331,000 whioh was fully committed before the Suboommittee's
hearing on Deoember 5, 1985. Shortly thereafter, Congress passed
the Fiscal Year 1986 appropriations which provided the Commission
with an additional $775,000 in operating funds, which are now
available to the Commission. In addition, under Publio Law
99-190, the Continuing Resolution signed by the President on
December 19, 1985, Congress approved $12 million for the
Commission, to remain available until expended.

From private souroes, as c¢f December 30, 1985, our records
indioate $25,500 has been donated in money, and about $135,000 in
property (office furniture, equipment and supplies). There has
been no rush of donors, however, and many people have reported
that heavy fund-raising for the Statue of Liberty commemoration
has dried up many possible sources for the Bicentennial. 4

t

(4

QUESTIONS NO. 11 AND 12. (Related to section 8 on page 7 of H.R.
3559.)

11-I understand that the Commission looks favorably upon the
extension of its tenure. Could you then provide us with an
estimate of the costs involved were the termination date of the
Commission to be extended till 1991?

12-0n what sources would the Commission rely for the coverage of
these oosts?

ANSWERS:

An extension of the life of the Commission for two years
might cost approximately $2 million per year in appropriations if
it is assumed that the major work of the Commission would be
ooncluded before 1990 and that organizational and equipment
expenses would largely take place betore then.

O
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Quite possibly by 1990-1991, private donors will have been
found to supplement appropriated funds in a two-year extension.
Indeed it would facilitate planning in this and other ways if
Congress decides soon on an extension through 1991, 1{.e.,
private fund raising donations could then be planned over the
entire six-year term. By 1990, also, the Commission may have
some annual income from license royalties, medal sales, sales of
publications, etec., which could supplement a relatively modest
appropriation.

It should be noted also that under Title V of Public Law
99~184, signed by the President on December 20, 1985, a major
educational program is mandated to be carried out by the
Commission and funds are authorized for this program through
fiacal 1991. (A copy of the text of Title V is attached.)

QUESTION NO. 13.

13-A Federal judge has recently ruled that the Commission is not
an advisory committee and can, therefore, continue to hold
private meetings. The Commission's refusal to hold publie
neetings seems inconsistent with the openness of our government
which our Constitution so effectively protects. Considering
Senator Chiles' proposed amendment to 8.1179 (see attached) would
you please provide us with a detailed explanation for the
Coumission's objection to holding open meetings?

ANSWERS :

The Commission has authority to hold public meetings or
meetings closed to the general public, and to hold executive
sessions in whizh only members of the Commission are present. It
has exercised this authority in all three categories. The
Commission meeting on September 17, 1985, for example, was an
open, publio hearing laating an entire day. A portion of the
Commission's meeting planned for San Diego in February 1986 will
be an open, public meeting, and there will undoubtedly be other
such public meetings as the Commission's work continues.

The Commission meetings in July, August and November, 1985,
were closed to the general public. Following each of these
meetings, however, minutes of the meeting and resolutions adopted
were made available to the public and the press. At the August
meeting a short executive session was held to finalize the
selection of a Staff Director.

Obviously there is no secret about what the Commission
discusses or what conclusions it reaches, and these conclusions
will always be made public. At each meeting some 18-21
Commissioners are present, including wembers of the Congress,
Federal judges, lawyers, business leaders and university
professors. They are all busy people to whom time is of the
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essence. In addition, some Congressional aldes are present and a
number of staff from the Commission and, 2t times, from other
governmental agencles. Members of Congress are welcome as guest
to attend any and all weetings of the Ccamiss on. The House and
Senate Histor «1s have been invited to attend all Commission
aeetings.

It is the judgment of the Commission, for the time being,
that much of the subject matter dealing with the internal
organization of the Commission, its efforts to develop rules and
regulations, its selection cond employment of staff, its
establishment of priorities and determinatisn of procedures, its
selection of agencies and private entities to work with, and
mattera related direotly thereto, can be explored more freely in
closed seaaions. All Commissioners ere pressed for time waich
they contribute without compensation for these Commission ..tles;
they all have full-time occupations demanting ‘heir ¢ -eatlon
elsewhere, and under these circumstances it 13 .oth h.:pful and
expeditious tor some of the Commission's business to be conducted
in closed sessions. Furtheramcre, the Ccmmission has a very
limited time schedule in which to carry out its functicns under
Public Law 99-107; the 2n0th .nniversary year of 1987 i3 now Jjust
12 months away.

Senator Chiles’ amerdment (Cong. Rec., Nov. 21, 1985, p.
$16089) would thrust the CommissTon, willy-nilly, under the
Government in the Sunshine Act, 5.U.S.C. Sec. 522b. That Act
does not now apply to the Commission because its members are not
appointed with the advice and consent of the Senate, one of that
Act's criteria. Furthermore, the Commission does not resemble in
its purpose, functions or membership, the types of collegial
bodies to which that Act commonly applies: for examplie, the
Interstate Commerce Commission, Securities Exchange Commission,
Federal Trade Commission, Federal Conmunications Commission, or
the Consumer Producta Safety Commission. All of these are
agencies with rulemaking authority affecting the public welfare,
quite unlike the Commission on the Bicentennial of tire United
States Constitution.

Unlike the agencies suiject to the Sunshine Act, the
Commission is r-% a =mall, .:lect, and limited-term collegial
body but, rather, a large and varied group of 23 members "chosen
from among individuals who have demonstrated scholarship, a
strong sense of pudlic service, expertise in the lear: =~y
professions and abilities likely to contribute to the fulfiilment
of the duties of the Commission."” Their appointments sodght "to
achieve a dalanced membership representing to the maximum extent
practicable, the Nation as a whole.® (Sec. 4(b), Pub. L.
98-101.) They are the public's representatives, and when the
Commission meets the public is present at the meeting through
these various and distinguished Commissioners. For the record in
this hearing, s brief biography of each Commissioner 1is enclosed.

further, by including the language "a strong sense of publiec

service” among the criteria for Cosmission appointment, Congreas
noted: "This is irtended tc be a measure of the willingness of
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the potential appointee to attend all Commission meetings and
undertake all tasks necessary to insure the accomplishtment of the
duties of the Commission.” (Senate Report No. 98-68, to
accompany S. 118, April 28, 1983, page 36.) The intention of
Congress 1s clearly that the discussions and decisions of the
Commission are to be conducted in such a way as to make {t
possible and oonvenient for a large group of very busy, very
able, and very dedicated people drawn from all parts of the
United States and all segments of American life, including all
three branches of Government, to address themselves unreservedly
and with dispatch to the purposes of the Commission.

Under these circumstances, the pressure of time is paramount
and it {3 reasonable for the Commission to hold meetings in
2losed sessic.,s as to much of its work. The comments adopted on
June 28, 1984, by the Administrative Conference of the United
States are pertinent here with respect to the impact of the
Sunshine Act on the oollegiality of agenoy decision making.

These are as follous (Federal Administrative Procedure
Souroebook, Statutes and Relate aterials, ministrative
Conferenoce of the United States, May 1985, page 667-668.):

"Though no generally accepted standard for
measuring the quality of agency deoisions under
the Government in the Sunshine Aot has been
devised, one of the olearest and most significant
results of the Goverrment in the Sunshine Act is
to diminish the colleglal character of the agency
decision making prooess. The open meeting
requirement has generated reluctance to discuss
certain important matters; and discussions, when
they oocur, may not oontribute to achieving a
consensus position. In some agenoies the pattern
of deoision making has shifted from collegial
exchanges to one-on-one encounters, transmission
of v.ews through staff, and exchang2s of memoranda
or notation prooedure. The inhibition of
oolls, ial exohangtes, in turn, impedes the members
in ti. oollective axeroise of their
responsibi. ties, .nd tends to weaken the role of
the oolleg.um viL-a-vis that of the staff snd the
agenoy ohairman.

Congress was aware of the inherent and
unavoidable tension between the values of openness
in government and oollegiality in deoision making
when 1t enacted the Government in the Sunshine
Aot, and it oconsciously chose a result that would
maximize openness. Concessions were made in the
statute to the need for maintaining the
oonfidentiality of oertain categories of
information under discussion, but few if any
ooncessions were made to the needs of the
deliberative process as suoh. Although the
legislative history indicates Congress believed
that, after “he initial period of adjustaent,
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sunshine would not have a significant i.hibiting
effect on collegial exchanges, unfortunately this
has not been the case.’

Members of the Commission in a meeting open to the general
public and press would unquestionably be required to weigh and
measure every word uttered, would be unlikely to offer
spontaneous comments or recommend cions in C~mmission discussions
and would otherwise be guarded in fulfilling their duties as
members. Such open meetings, moreover, would take far longer to
arrange and canduct than allowing for full and free discussions
at a session closed to the press and general public. Nor would
it be possible to admit the print press without also making room
for the sleotronio media, for one is equally worthy as the other.
The work of the Commission in the limited time available to it,
siaply oould not be oarried out.

Nevertheless, in keeping with its purposes, the Commission
is quite naturally eager to have the public informed of plans,
programs, projects and activities as these are grarted official
recognition. The Commission has already begun, for example, to
publish an annual calendar of historic and current events
connected with the Bicentennial and a newsletter publicizing
bicentennial plans and programs. The first report of the
Conmission has been widely distributed. As mentioned above, the
minutes and resolutions of Commission meetings are always made
public, including 4ll recorded votes, and there is normally a
press conference fcllewing any closed meeting.

Also, notices of future meeting dates have already been made
public and a specifio notice will be published in the Federal
Register and elsewhere at the earliest practicable date
concerning the time, place and subject matter of each prospective
meeting, including a general agenda when available, This notioe
will provide, in addition, the name and telephone number of the
Commission of ficial designated to respond to requests for
information about the meeting. It will also state whether the
meeting is to be open or closed to the public, or what portions
of the meeting are to be open or closed. If there is to be an
opjortunity for the Commission to hear testimony, the notice will
also include the necessary information for witnesses to apply to
testify or to file statements.

Attachments

Taxt of Title V of Public Law 99-184.
Brief Biographies of Commission Members.
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4an dct

To amend the National Foundation on the Arts and the Humanities Act of 1965, and
for other purposes.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the
United States of America in Congress assembled,

SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE.

This Act may be cited as the “Arts, Humanities, and Museums
Amendments of 1985”.

TITLE V—CONSTITUTIONAL BICENTENNIAL EDUCATION
PROGRAM

SEC. 501. EDUCATION PROGRAM FOR THE COMMEMORATION OF THE BI-
CENTENNIAL OF THE CONSTITUTION OF THE UNITED STATES
AND THE BILL OF RIGHTS.

(a) GENERAL AUTHORITY.—(1) The Commission on the Bicentennial
of the Unit%d tgit:tes Constitution shall, l:d accordance with %he
provisions o section, carry out an education program for
the commemoration of the bicentennial of the Constitl:xtion of the
United States and the Bill of Rights.

(2) To commemorate the bicentennial anni of the Constitu-
tion of the United States and the Bill of Rights, Commission—

(A) is authorized to make grants to local educational agencies,
private elementary and secon schools, private organiza-
tions, individuals, and State and local public agencies in the
United States for the development of instructional materials
and programs on the Constitution of the United States and the
Bill of Rights which are designed for use by elementary or
secondary school students; and

(B) shall imglement an annual national bicentennial Con-
stitution and Bill of Rights competition based upon the pro-
grams developed and used by elementary and secondary schools.

(3) In carrying out the program authorized by this section, the
Chairman of the Commission shall have the same authority as is
established in section 10 of the National Foundation on the Arts and
the Humanities Act of 1965.

() DrintTion.—For the purpose of this section, the term
“Commission” means the Commission on the Bicentennial of the
United States Constitution.

() AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS.—(1) Thore are authorized
to be appropriated $5,000,000 for each of the fisc ears 1987, 1988,
1989, 1990, and 1991 to carry out the provisiow. of this section.

(2) Amounts appropriated pursuant to paragraph (1) may be used
for necessary administrative expenses, including staff.
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Ms. Oaxar. I um supportive of what you are trying to do. I would
just like to note parenthetically, and maybe it shouldn’t come up,
ut what you are asking us to do is waive the authority of the clas-
sification system. One of the people on your Commission, Mrs.
Schlafly, was vehemently opposed to a study of the Federal pay and
classification systems which I sponsored. Does she support this leg-
islation? I am just curious.

Mr. CANNON. The elements of this legislation were voted for by
the Commission unanimously.

Ms. OAxaRr. That’s nice to know. It is a little different point of
departure. But in any event, I support it, and I won’t hold that
against you.

Does anyone have anything further?

Mr. Myers.

Mr. Myggs. No, thank you.

Ms. OAxAr. Doctor, would you like to begin? We might have to
leave. Chairman Garcia is coming back to chair this so we can go
votel. So why don’t you start. I might have to interrupt you, and I
apologize.

STATEMENT OF SHEILAH MANN, DIRECTOR, PROJECT '87, THE
AMERICAN CONSTITUTIONAL BICENTENNIAL

Ms. MANN. Thank you, Madam Chairman, I can be very brief. I
am actually sorry to have missed Chairman Garcia because I was
going to point out that I was born in his congressional district, and
grew up not very far away. Among the very first county historical
societies to express an interest in the Bicentennial was Bronx
County Historical Society, and we continue to exchange corre-
spondence. I now am in constant correspondence with the vice
principal of my former junior high school. Ali of this is by way of
really pointing to the fact that Project '87, which has been in oper-
ation as the joint effort of the American Historical Association and
the American Political Science Association since 1978, is working
on an enormous range of education programs and programs to en-
hance public understanding of the Constitution, has discovered an
extraordi amount of interest in ing, and studying, and
celebrating the Constitution among social studies teachers, curricu-
lum supervisors, librarians, scholars, public officials, and civic

groups.

We are literally deluged with requests for materials and for
advice on how to honor the Bicentennial in a thoughtful way. It
really is in this context that we welcome the opportunity to sup-
port the enhancement legislation for the Commission, to allow the
Commission to have the resources, both financial and staff that it
needs to serve the vast numbers of individuals and groups around
the country that will want to get involved in the Bicentennial and
achieve the objectives of a thoughtful celebration that have been
pointed out by all of the other witnesses today.

I really will then enter my remarks in the record and let you go
to your vote, unless you have any questions about Project '87.

[The statement of Ms. Mann follows:]

Q
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Dr. Sheilah Mann
Director

Project '87
I am pleas«d to appear before you today on behalf of Project

'87, the joint effort of the American Historical As‘.ociation and
the American Political Science Association that has been working
since 1978 to p~omote a thoughtful commemoration of the
Bicentennial of the U.S. Constitution. Project '87 has sought to
enhance education and public understanding of the Constitution
through research and scholarly exchanges, teaching programs in
schools and colleges, and public activities that heighten
awvareness of the Constitution and provoke informed discussion of
constitutional issves.

A major part of our mission has been to serve as a
clearinghouse for Bicentennial activities and as a source of
materials and advice for groups and activit’es. Our quarterly

magazine, this Constitution: A Bicentennia: Chronicle, which

features essays onh constitutional history and issues, includes a
"Bicentennial Gazette" reporting on activities throughout the

country. Our book, Lessons on the Constitution is being adopted

widely by professional development programs for elementary and
secondary school teachers.

We have discovered an extraordinary interest in the
approaching Bicentennial among social studies teachers,

curriculum supervisors, librarians, scholars, public officials,
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citizen groups. We are deluged with requests for teaching
materials on the Constitution ard fo. advice and assistance in
planning Bicentennial programs.

It is in this context that we welcome this opportunity to
speak on behalf of the Commission on tne Bicentennial of the
United States Constitution and to support the amendments to its
enabling legislation as stated in H.R. 3559. We believe the
Commission should be given the authority to raise funds and hire
staff sufficient to fulfill its mandate to "promote and
coordinate activities to commemorate the Bicentennial of the
Constitution.” The amendments contained in H.R. 3559 do just
that.

Planning is already underway in communities, civic groups,
schools and libraries throughout the country to observe the 200th
anniversary of the Constitution. Many of these groups are
looking to the Commission to galvanize the public's interest and
to make available the resources and materials needed to advance
their local programs. We believe the Congress should give the
Commission the opportunity it needs to acquire resources to meet
chese expectations.

Project '87 will continue its work throughout the

Bicentennial era, as will the many other private groups seeking
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to make this Bicentennial a memorable educational experience.
With adequate resources, the Commission will be able to build on
these efforts by extending their reach to every part of the
country. Indeed, this Bicentennial should jleave a legacy of

extensive education and knowledge about the American founders,

the principles of American democracy and the promise of American

Project 87

The American Con;tftutionaIVBicenternr;ialw
1527 New Harmpshire Avenue, NW,Washington, D.C. 20036, (AC 202)483-2512

PROJECT '87

A PROSPECTUS

Project '87 aims to utilize the occasion of the 1987
Bicentennial cf the Constitution of the United States to
enhance understanding and appreciation of this charter of
government. Project '87 has set in motion a comprehensive
program to realize this goal. It now invites the
participation and support of American enterprises,
foundations and private citizens in this national effort.

A not-for-profit organization, founded in 1977 by
prominent American historians and political scientists,
Project '87 is dedicated to a substantive celebration of
that extraordinary document which has framed the
institutions of our federal government, set the standards
for conduct of our political life, and served as a model for
representative jovernrent and free societies everywhere.
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The Bicentennial of the Constitution of the United States in 1987
marke the craation of a unique instrument of government. More than
any othar written constitution, the document framing this government
was a daparture--a courageous innovation in governance. Since its
adoption, it has served as tha continuing standard for American
political life and as a powerful model for other nations. This
Bicentennial deserves to be observed by more than festivities, it
calle for programs that communicate the meaning of the Constitution.

To this and, Project '87 is now planning a series of events to
engage the public. In preparation for this task, Project '87 has
assumed a pivotal role in formulating Bicentennial activities and has
been servirg ae a consultant to and clearinghouse for organizations
planning thase activities.

This prospectus on our Bicentennial program begins with a
description of Project '87's governance and sources of support. A
raview of its achievemants and current activities follows. A
concluding section identifies the events now underway to celebrate the
Constitution's Bicentannial, a program that now seeks ycur support.

A. Project '87: Governance and Strategy

With the Chief Justice of the United States, Warren Burger,
serving as its Honorary Chairman, Project '87 has been undertaken as a
special effort of the American Historical Association and the American
Political Science Associacion, both non-profit, profassional and
educational associations. Governed by a Joint Committee of scholars
from bo.h Associations and served by an advisory board, Project '87
has received support from several major foundations and the National
Endowment for the Humanitiass.

The two sponsoring Associations administer the grants awarded the

project's activities and publications. Core support has been provided
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by the William and Plora Hewlett Poundation. Other grants and
contributions support specific programs and events.

Project '87 maintains a small staff using joint ventures with
organizations that have the necessary production staffs and/or
grassroots organizations for its media and education efforts.

After the Bicentennial era, the publications and programs will
continue to be promoted and distributed by the two sponsoring
Associations to enhance education and appreciation of the Constitution
for some time to come.

B. Project '87: A Review

Project '87 was established in the wake of the 1976 Bicentennial
in order to assure that the two-hundredth anniversary cf the unique
document that established our fundamental freedoms will gerve to
strengthen that legacy through thoughtful studies and a series of
thought-provoking events. Its activities are organized into three
major stages.

Stage I began with a broad program of research and scholarship on
constitutional issues. Fifty research grants and fellowships were
avarded. Five conferences were organized and the conference papers
published. project '87 continues to support research and is
sponsoring the archival search for documents on the Constitutional
Convention. The documents will be published by Yale University Presas
in one or more volumes to supplement the Records of the Federal

Convention of 1787, originally edited by Max Farrand.

S§tage II extends constitutional scholarship through an education
program. Launched with a 1980 conference on "Teaching About the
Constitution in American Secondary Schools® that produced a book

bearing the same title, the conferees’ proposals also led to the
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development 0f book of Lessons on the Constitution. The sixty lessons

in the book are derigned to be used as supplements to secondary school
courses in civics, American history and American government.

For college faculty, twelve seminars have been conducted over the
past three summers, 1983 to 1985, Nearly three hundred college
teachers have participated in this program. Project '87's education
efforts reach other countries through workshops for teachers and
scholarly exchanges.

The education effort also entails the preparation of two
television-assisted courses. One course, for intermediate junior high
school students is being produced with the Agency for instructional
Technology (AIT). A second course designed for adults, is being
produced in conjunction with the International University Consortium
and Maryland Public Television.

Project '87 has now embarked on Stage III, its major effort to
reach the widest possible Public with the substance and significance
of what was created at Philadelphia in 1787. The connectica for the
education effort and public service is the quarterly magazine
entitled, this Constitution: A Bicentennial Chronicle.

this Constitution Provides interesting and accessible articles,
documents and classroom lessons and also servea as a clearinghouse for
information about Bicentennial activities. PFeatures from the magazine
are being reprinted in other publications both in the United States
and in other countries. Recent issues have included liatings of
aeveral hundred scholars throughout the fifty atatea who can be called
upon to consult on or participate in Bicentennial programs in their

own communities.,
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C. A Bicentennial Program

Stage III, the public programs themselves, began with a conference
on April 2, 1985, to honor the Bicentennial of the Mount Vernon
Conference, the meeting bet.een Virginia and Maryland that led,
ultimately, to the Constiti:ional Convention. Chief Justice Warren E.
Burger hosted a dinner at the Supreme Court £ r the conferees on April
1, 1985. The conference, held at Mount Vernon, Virginia and co-hosted
by the Mount Vernon Ladies' Association of the Union, was devoted to
the theme,. “The Constitution: Commerce and ‘the Pursuit of
Happiness'." It featured talks by Malcolm Baldrige, Secretary of
Commerce; Charles S. Robb, Governor of Vvirginia; and Harry Hughes,
Governor of Maryland.

The conference provided the opportunity to inform invited
corporate and foundation officials and several members of the
newly-appointed United Statee Bicentennial Commission how the
Constitution's Bicentennial might best serve the public. Project '87
has been encouraged to move ahead with broader public pr~grams and
seek the financial support needed to do so. A list of the component
activities and costs follows. Many of these programs can and will be
combined--particularly within communities--in order to reach large and
diverse groups of people. For example, placement of the poster
exhibit can be coordinated with the in-school television series,
community forums and broadcast of the public television series. Local
sponsors are invited to support and announce particular events.

l. Instructional Television

Zach of these programs has already received considerable
support and requires only the funding listed.

0 Televigsion-agsisted, college-1--+al course on the

Constitution: a collaboration among Project '87, the
International University Consortium and Maryland Public
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‘«lgvision. The course, entitled "This Constitution: A
History," includes eight one-half hour television programs, a
Course Guide and an Anthology of Readings. The television
programs are designed to have high production quality and
appeal to a general viewing audience.

$100,000

0 Middle school/junior high school instructional television
series: a joint effort of Project '87 and the Agency for

Instructional Technology. The series will have six fifteen
minute television programs, accorpanied by teachers' guides.

$100,000

2. Poster Bxhibit: "The Blessings of Liberty"”

Twelve posters depicting the Constitutional Bra: the events
leading to the coanvention, the Convention, the Ratification
debatos, and the Bill of Rights, eccompanied by a booklet
narrating these events. The posters can be mounted by schools,
libraries and historical societies in conjunction with special
classes, book discussion programs and lectuces. Moreover, the
exhibit can be used in subsequent years to honor the anniversary
of the signing of the Constitution.

$150,000

3. The James Madison Fellowships

A joint teacher-community program for thoughtful local
celebration of the Bicentennial. A series of summer institutes
for teachers receiving a James Madison Fellowship would enhance
their knowledge of and ability to teach about the Constitution and
provide guidance and assistance for the creation of community
programs. The community programs would be able to use Project
187's instructional materials and the poster exhibit.

$200,000 per
institute,
1986-89

¢. Conferences at Independence National Historical Park, May,
1987, and at Montpelier, October, 1587

The first conference will commemorate the opening of the
Conatitutional Convention. The conference at Montpelier will
honor James Madison and examine his ideas about the objectivea ef
the Constitution and the design of the government remain rele.ant.
Both programs will move from scholarly presentationa to public
events.

$200,000
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S. An International MNetwork of College Paculty

A series of college faculty seminars designed to have faculty
from other countries join the Americsn participants.

8200,000 per
summer,
1986-89

. Program Pund
8Support to provide funds to colleges, schools and libraries
for purchasing major books on the Constitution, and to provide
honoraria for speakers and for teaching workshops.
$200,000

7. Distribution of this Constitution

We would like to provide a free subscription to this
Constitution to every public library, school library and social
studles teacher for 1986-1989.

$250,000 a year

for direct costs
of 150,000 sub-

scriptions

8. Constitutional Farums

A series of five national "town meeting" programs on constitu-
tional jssues held in conjunction with key Bicentennial dates, to
be jointly sponsored with appropriate organizations.

$500,000

In addition to its own programs, Proje~. '87 will continue to
assist other organizations--public and private--in their efforts for
the Bicentennial of the Constitution. All activities and associated
publications, posters and television programs have been carefully
selected and designed to reach the people and serve them well.

We invite expressions of interest and willingness to helf finance
Project '87, in any or all of these specific plans or in general
support of its program.

Inquiries ghould be addressed to:

Dr. Sheilah Mann, Director
Project '87
1527 New Hampshire Avenue, N.w.

washington, D.C. 20036
(202) 483-2512
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Ms. OAKAR. I know you have some excellent testimony for the
record and we apologize about the brevity of this hearing. But I
think it was necessary to put your remarks on record so that we
have background information when we go to the full committee, if
that is the procedure we follow.

Ms. MAnN. I just have one final thing, that we would hope that
the Commission, and I think as already indicated by Dr. Cannon,
will assist all of these individuals in helping them, too, to create
the resources and acquire the materials that the Commission will
be providing. Thank you.

Ms. OAxAR. We are going to submit questions to you in writing
for the record. .

Mr. Myers.

Mr. Myzzs. Thank you very much for your fine testimony and
your contribution to making 1987 a most important year—celebra-
tion. Thank you.

Ms. OAKAR. Very exciting times.

Thank you very much. The committee is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 10:10 a.m., the subcommittees were adjourned.]

[The following czpianation of H.R. 3559 was ordered placed in
the record:]
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EXPLANATION OF H.R. 3559

PURPOSE: To amend the Act establishing a Commission on the
Bicentennial of the Constitution of the United
Ststes to clarify the status of employees of the
Conmission, to raise limits on privace
contributions, and for other purposes.

SOURCE: Introduced by Congresswoman Boggs and Congressman
Crane, by the request of the Bicentennial
Commission on the Constitution, on October 11,
1985, and referred to the Committee on Post Office
and Civil Service. The Subcommittess on Consus and
Population and Compensation and Employee Benefits
have joint jurisdiction over the bill.

BACKGROUED: In September, 1983, the President signed into law
P.Ls 968-101, designating the Commiasion on the
Bicentennial of the United States Constitution.
P.L. 98-101 provides for 23 commisaioners to plan
celebration activities to honor the 200th
av1niversary of t Constituticral Convention on
September 17, 19b,.

The Commission is comprised of 20 memhers appointed
by the President -- 4 of whom on the recommendation
of the Speaker of the House of Representatives in
consultation with the Minority Leader of the House
of Representatives; » of whom on the recommendation
of the President Pro Tempore of the Senate in
consultation with the Minority Leader in the
Sauate- 4 of whom on the recommendation of the
Chief "astice of the United States. The Chief
Justice of the United States (or his designee), the
President Pro Tempore of the Senate (or his
designee), and the Speaker of the House of
Representatives (or his designee) are also members
of the Commission.

2.L. 98-101 atipulates that Commissioners will
serve without pay, ané will choose among themselvea
a chair. Twelve members will constitute a quorum.
Commisaionera will be reimbursed for trave) and
other work related expenaes. The Commisaion has
mailing privileges and can contract with the
General Services Administration to establish
support aervice agreements.
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The Ccmnission has the power to hire staff in 3
ways. Pirst, the Commission can hire a staff
director, whose salary cannot exceed the pay of an
Executive Level I emplo-ee, and a maximum of 5
persons to assist the Commission. These
assistants' pay cannot exceed the maximum rate of
pay for as-1g employees. Both the director and the
support staff will be paid from Pederal funds.
Second, the Commission can hire up to 40 other
staff to be pald from private funds acquired
through donations. Third, the Commission can
request each agency to detall staff. The total
number of agency detallees cannot exceed 20.

The law grants the Commission suthority to accept
private donations and provides that .e Commission
must establish guidelines governing ‘hose
donations. Donatiors from an indiv‘’dual cannot
exceed $25,000 a yeir and donations from a business
entity cannot exceed $100,000 & year.

P.L. 98-101 also authorizes the Commission to
design and use a logo as the official emblem of the
bicentennial celebration. The 15go can be used by
others, as prescribed by the Commission; yet, the
Commission is prohibited from selling or leasing
the service.

Three hundred thousand dollars was authoriged to
the Commission for fiscal year 1984. Appropriate
suns of money for each subsequent year through

fiscal year 1987 were authorized in P.L. 98-101.

Although P.L. 98-101 became effective on September
29, 1983, Commissioners were not appointed until
July 16, 1985, The 2 year delay has caused both
logistical and fiscal problems for the commission,
placing constraints on their ultimate purpose of
planning a celebration to commemorate the
Constitution. H.R. 3559 was introduced to
alleviate some of those constraints.

SUNMNARY : Section 1 of the bill defines the following terms:
"Bicentennial logo” means the official logo of the
Bicentennial of the Constitution, ar designed and
designated by the Commission pursuant to section
5(k) of P.L. 98-1ul; and

"Commission" means the Commission on the
Bicentennial of the United States Constitution.

gSection 1 also states that neither P.L. 98-101 nor
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H.R. 3559 should conflict with any activities
celebrating the 200th anniversary of the
Constitution being sponsored by state or local
entities.

Section 2 of the bill would amend language
contained in P.L. 98-101 by eliminating the cap on
the number of publicly paid employees to be hired
by the Commission aad by changing the 20 person
limit on agency detailees to 40.

Section 2 of the bill would also amend Section
5(h)(2)(A) and (B) of P.L. 98-101 by
re-establishing donation 1limits. The $25,000 a
ear individual donation would be increased to
250,000, The $100,000 a year corporate donation
would be increased to $1,000,000.

Section 2 of the bill would grant the Commission
authority to transfer money to any agency if the
Commission determines that the funds wou{d promote
the commemoration of the bicentennial of the
Constitution of the United States.

Section 3 of the bi)ll would allow the Commission to
authorize use of 1 1c3o for noncommercial,
educational purposes

Section 4 of the bill would direct Government
agencies to cooperate with the Commission in
carrying out its duties.

Se.tion 5 would outline the guidelines for
commercial licensing of the Commission's logo. A
user fee reasonably reflective of the commercial
value of the logo and an expiration date for use
would be established by the Commission. A
condition of nonexclusive licensing and the
prohibition of sublicenaing and transfers would
also be included in the terms of the guidelines.

Section 5 would also allow the Commission to
establish additional terms and conditions for
commercial use of its logo.

Section 6 would grant the Commission authority to
revoke any license if it were determ!ned that the
user was not complying with the terms of the
license, if use of the logo was injurous, or
offensive,

Section 7 wonld establish criminal penalties for

those person. who knowingly use the logo for profit
making reasons, either through manufacturing,
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reproducing, or distributing, and without specific
written permission by the Commission. The penalty
cannot exceed $250, 6 months imprisonment, or a
combination of the two penalties.

Section 7 also wculd establish civil penalties for
those who violate the use of the logo. The amount
of e¢ivil penalties would be equal to the amount of
royalty or payment that should have been made to
the Commission for use of the logo, plus any
reasonable attorney fees and costs. The section
would grant the Commission authority to bring a
civil action to any court of competent jurisdiction
to enforce the provisions of the Act and to recover
the penalty.

Section 8 would extend the duration of the
commission to 1991 and would extend appropriations
for the Commission until it expires.
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